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MINUTES OF MEETING 
SENATE JUDICIARY COIDlITTEE 

December 12, 1983 

The Senate and House Judiciary Committees met in joint 
session in the House Chambers at a public hearing on 
the veterans' and disabled civilians' employment 
preference issue. Chairman Jean Turnage called the 
meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. Public testimony from 
this meeting will be found in the minutes of the House 
Judiciary Committee. 



MINUTES OF MEETING 
SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

December 13, 1983 

The first executive session of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee during the First Special Session of the 48th 
Legislature was held on December 13, 1983, in Room 325 
of the State Capitol. The meeting was called to order 
at 8:05 a.m. by Chairman Jean A. Turnage. 

ROLL CALL: All members were present. 

CONSIDERATION OF SENATE BILL 2: 

Senator Joe Mazurek, Chairman of Subcommittee No.4, 
the joint interim subcommittee studying the employment 
preference act, distributed copies of a summary 
(Exhibit No.1) of Senate Bill No.2 (Exhibit No.2), 
the subcommittee's bill to revise this act. Senator 
~1azurek explained the subcommittee I s bill section by 
section, and answered committee members' questions as 
they arose during his explanation. It was decided 
that amendments would not be proposed until Senator 
Mazurek completed his explanation of the bill. Those 
provisions of the bill on which the members raised 
questions during the explanation are as follows: 

"Active duty". Senator Berg asked for an explanation 
of II full-time duty other than for training". Senator 
Mazurek explained that the bill was drafted to grant 
the preference to persons serving on full-time active 
duty in the armed forces and to exclude those in the 
reserves or national guard who would be considered 
temporarily serving on active duty while in training. 
He further explained that if a person enlisted or was 
drafted into the service, he would be classified as 
serving on active duty, while service in the national 
guard or reserves is considered active duty for 
training. Senator Mazurek explained that this 
distinction is used by the federal government. He 
stated that present law provides that 180 consecutive 
days of service is considered "full-time active duty". 

Purpose section •. Senator Halligan said that veterans 
and others testified at the joint House and Senate 
hearing on December 12 that the term "recognition" 
would be more appropriate than II reward II when stating 
the purpose of awarding the preference. Senator 
Mazurek said that the intent of the subcommittee was to 
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December 13, 1983 

reward veterans for service, and also to assist them in 
becoming reintegrated into the workforce. He said he 
would have no objection to amending the bill to include 
"recognition" as one of the purposes for the 
preference. 

"Disabled veteran". Senator Mazurek explained that the 
federal government uses a 30% degree of disability to 
classify a veteran as "disabled", and he explained that 
this same degree of disability was adopted by the 
subcommittee. He said that the present law considers a 
disability of zero to 100% as qualifying a person for a 
lifetime preference. Senator Halligan noted that 
testimony at the joint House and Senate hearing on 
December 12 indicated that the Department of Social and 
Rehabilitative Services (SRS) has stricter standards 
for determining disability of handicapped persons than 
the Veterans' Administration uses for classifying 
disabled veterans. Senator Mazurek said that that is 
true. He added that the subcommittee's bill was 
drafted to assist handicapped persons who, because of 
their handicap, have suffered from discrimination when 
seeking employment or whose handicap affects a major 
life activity such as hearing or seeing. 

"Honorable discharge". Senator Crippen asked if a 
person discharged from the service because of medical 
problems would be considered to be honorably 
discharged. Senator f.iazurek said that the subcommittee 
received testimony that a medical discharge is 
considered an honorable discharge. Senator Crippen 
asked if this would apply to a person with mental 
problems, and Senator Mazurek said that this issue was 
not addressed during the subcommittee's hearings. 

"Advance in employment". Senator Turnage questioned 
why the term "advance in employment" is contained in 
the definition of "handicapped person" since the bill 
does not provide for application of the preference to 
promotions. Senator Mazurek explained that the 
definition of "handicapped person" provides that the 
physical impairment must be one that substantially 
limits one or more major life activities, such as 
writing, seeing, "hearing, speaking, or mobility, and 
which limits the individual's ability to obtain, 
retain, or advance in employment. He explained that 
SRS takes employment history as well as physical 
impairment into consideration when certifying a person 
as disabled, which means that if a person has been 
successfully employed, he is excluded from 
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certification as "handicapped" by SRS. He said that 
the subcommittee expressed serious concern that a 
handicapped person gaining an entry level position 
could be precluded from advancement because of SRS' 
policy; therefore, "advance in employment" was included 
in the definition. Senator Mazurek said that the 
subcommittee also objected to SRS' policy of requiring 
a handicapped person to appear annually to reapply for 
certification. 

Education system. Senator Galt asked if the definition 
section would be the appropriate place to include 
community colleges and vocational technical (vo-tech) 
centers as elements of the education system that would 
be subj ect to the preference. Senator Mazurek said 
that those institutions would have to be included in 
the definition of "public employer" in order to make 
them subject to the preference. 

Senator Mazurek noted that "school district" was 
specifically excluded from the definition of "public 
employer". He explained that the subcommittee felt 
that because the majority of school districts are 
small, they would not have the resources to defend 
themselves if faced with court challenges to their 
hiring procedures. Senator Mazurek said that the 
subcommittee also felt that school districts would have 
a difficult time in developing job descriptions for 
teacher applicants who are already certified and 
therefore qualified to teach. Senator Mazurek further 
explained that the school districts' position is that 
they have never been subject to the preference act and 
therefore should not be subject to it now. 

Senator Mazurek said that the subcommittee felt that 
the university system is large enough and sophisticated 
enough that the preference could be applied there. 

Wi th regard to vo-tech centers, Senator Mazurek said 
that an attorney general's opinion has defined vo-tech 
centers as "state agencies", and therefore they would 
be subject to the preference. Senator Galt said that 
he will propose an amendment later on regarding the 
university system, community colleges, and vo-tech 
centers. 

II Ini tial hiring ll
• Senator Halligan asked Dennis 

Taylor, Administrator of the state's Personnel 
Division, if it is a common practice among state 
agencies to hire from wi thin the agency. Mr. Taylor 
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replied that the hiring authority of a state agency 
makes the decision on whether to hire from wi thin, 
whether to post the position with the job service, or 
whether to publicly advertise the job. He further 
explained that sometimes collective bargaining 
agreements provide for hiring from wi thin. He added 
that state executive branch agencies are encouraged to 
fill entry level positions through the job service. 

"Public employer" and "initial hiring" . Senator 
Crippen referred to the definition of "public employer" 
and "initial hiring" and asked Senator Mazurek if, 
considering those definitions, a position such as clerk 
to a supreme court justice would be subject to the 
preference. Senator Mazurek responded that he did not 
believe such a position would be subject to the 
preference because, while the preference would 
generally apply to clerical and other such positions 
within the judicial branch, the position of law clerk 
would fall within the definition of "employment as an 
elected official's immediate secretary, legal advisor, 
or administrative, legislative, or other immediate or 
first-line aide", which is an exclusion to the 
definition of "position". Senator Crippen asked if 
anyone from the judicial branch testified before the 
subcommittee, and Senator Mazurek replied that no one 
did. 

"Court reporter". Senator Turnage asked if a court 
reporter would be covered under the definition of an 
elected official's immediate staff. Senator Mazurek 
said that he believes that position would be consider€d 
to be an immediate aide. Senator Turnage said that he 
believed the position of court reporter should be 
addressed specifically in the bill. 

Employees of the legislature. Senator Turnage asked if 
employees of the legislature are subject to the 
preference, and Senator Mazurek said that such 
employees are hired on a temporary basis and therefore 
would not be eligible for the preference. 

Local government department head. Senator Turnage 
asked if a sheriff would be considered a local 
government department head. Senator Mazurek said that 
since a sheriff is an elected official, a sheriff and 
his secretary would probably be excluded from 
application of the preference; sheriff's deputies would 
be eligible for the preference. 
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Vietnam conflict dates. Senator Crippen questioned the 
bill's dates of August 5, 1964 to May 7, 1975 for the 
duration of the Vietnam conflict. Senator Mazurek said 
that those are the dates used by the U.S. Department of 
Defense. He said that the subcommittee made a policy 
decision to reward veterans and assist them with 
reintegration into the workforce by granting the 
preference to those who served on active duty during a 
war, a declared national emergency, or in a campaign or 
expedition for which a campaign badge was authorized by 
the federal government. He said that the term "active 
duty" would apply to all veterans who served during a 
combat era such as the Vietnam conflict, regardless of 
whether they actually served in Vietnam; however, those 
serving in a campaign such as Grenada or Lebanon would 
actually have to have served in those areas. Senator 
Crippen said that he feels there may be many veterans 
who should be recognized in addition to those included 
in the bill. He mentioned those persons serving in the 
demilitarized zone in Korea and said that they are 
serving in a hostile area, and yet would be excluded 
from the bill's definition of "veteran". He said that 
he believes they would be more entitled to the 
preference than a veteran who served during a time of 
conflict but who did not actually serve in a conflict. 
Senator Mazurek said that a person serving in Korea 
would be entitled to the preference because a campaign 
ribbon is awarded for service there. He said that the 
subcommittee made a conscious decision of who to 
include and who to exclude in the definition of 
"veteran", and no one testified during the public 
hearings that the preference should apply to all 
veterans. He added that even the representatives of 
veterans' organizations suggested limiting eligibility 
for the preference to conflict-era veterans. 

Military retirement. Senator Turnage questioned the 
section excluding from the definition of IIveteran ll a 
person receiving retirement pay based on length of 
military service. He asked if that would exclude 
someone receiving a disability retirement. Senator 
Hazurek explained that this provision applies only to 
retirements based on length of service and that medical 
retirements are not affected. 

"Initial hiring". Senator Turnage asked if large state 
agencies such as the Department of Revenue or the 
Department of Highways could conceivably exclude 
preference-eligible individuals from almost all 
significant initial hirings by hiring from within. 
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Senator Mazurek said that is possible but that it seems 
unlikely that all initial hirings would come from 
within. He added that hiring from within is a matter 
of administrative discretion. 

Ranking of preferred groups. Senator Mazurek said that 
the subcommittee decided that disabled veterans should 
receive the highest ranking for preference eligibility 
but decided not to prioritize other eligible groups. 
Senator Crippen remarked that this seems to create a 
preference within a preference, and Senator Mazurek 
said that that is true. He said that there was strong 
agreement among members of the subcommittee to grant 
disabled veterans the highest preference .. 

Eligibility requirements. Senator Mazurek said that he 
wanted to make it clear that the subcommittee was aware 
that it may be difficult to enforce some of the 
eligibility requirements of the bill, particularly the 
u.S. citizenship requirement and the requirement of 
continuous one-year residency within the state before 
application for employment. He said that there seemed 
to be a lot of public support to include those t\.vo 
eligibility requirements, and therefore the committee 
decided to include them even though it was recognized 
the provisions could be challenged in court. He added 
that the Montana Constitution gives the legislature 
authority to grant special privileges to Montana's 
veterans, and that this authority could cover the U.S. 
citizenship and one-year residency requirements; 
however, those requirements could be challenged under 
the right-to-travel provision of the u.S. Constitution. 
Senator Mazurek said that the 30-day residency 
requirement before applying for employment in a city, 
town, or county was included at the request of various 
local governments. 

Duration of employment preference. Because the 
duration of the preference had been such a 
controversial issue during the public hearings on the 
bill, Senator Mazurek gave particular emphasis to his 
explanation of this section of the bill. He stated that 
the bill provides that a handicapped person, the spouse 
of a handicapped' person, a disabled veteran, or the 
spouse of a disabled veteran are eligible for the 
preference for as long as the disabling condition 
exists; an unremarried surviving spouse qualifies as 
long as he or she remains unmarried. He explained that 
the original version of the subcommittee bill granted 
the preference to veterans for a period of five years 
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following discharge from the service; however, this was 
fel t by some groups to be too short a time for some 
veterans to become reintegrated, and the subcommittee 
then changed the duration to ten years. Testimony at 
subsequent hearings then indicated that this was too 
long a period, and the duration section was changed 
again to provide that a veteran would be qualified for 
the preference for life, but would be limited to a 
one-time use of the preference. 

"Handicapped person" mental impairment. Senator 
Turnage noted that the definition of "handicapped 
person" does not include the handicap of mental 
impairment, and he said he felt that the bill should be 
more specific on whether or not mental impairment is to 
be included as a condition that would classify a person 
as a "handicapped person" in the definition section. 
Senator Mazurek agreed that the bill should be made 
more specific in this regard. Senator Halligan asked 
how the question of mental impairment would apply to a 
disabled veteran. Senator Mazurek said that the 
subcommittee did not feel that a distinction needed to 
be made between physical and mental impairment as 
applied to disabled veterans because a disabled 
veteran, as defined in the bill, is always eligible for 
the preference. He said, however, that the 
subcommittee voted to exclude "mental impairment" from 
the definition of "handicapped person". Senator 
Turnage suggested that this matter be discussed 
further later in the meeting. 

At 10: 00 a .m. Senator Turnage was called to attend 
another meeting, and Vice Chairman Bruce Crippen 
assumed the chair. He recessed the meeting until 10:20 
a.m. 

Statement of intent. Senator Mazurek explained the 
provisions of the statement of intent. He noted that 
the subcommittee requested that the Department of 
Administration insure that there is adequate public 
participation in the rulemaking process because 
testimony at public hearings on the bill indicated that 
adequate notice wasn't given to the public when 
administrative rules were adopted by the Department of 
Administration following the Crabtree decision. 
Senator Mazurek also explained that the statement of 
intent has been drafted to provide that SRS cannot deny 
certification to a handicapped person because that 
person holds a job, nor can SRS require a person with a 
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permanent handicap 
recertification. 

to 

General committee discussion. 

come in for yearly 

Senator Shaw asked Senator Mazurek for an explanation 
of testimony at one of the public hearings which 
indicated that the preference act had never been used 
as a "tie breaker". Senator Mazurek said that there 
was testimony from veterans that an absolute preference 
was necessary because a subjective decision could 
always be made that two applicants were not "tied". He 
explained that that is why the committee bill provides 
that a public employer is required to demonstrate, 
based on the job description and selection techniques 
used, that there is an obvious difference in the 
qualifications of applicants. 

Senator Crippen asked what would happen to a person 
hired for a job who is then let go because a 
preference-eligible person claimed the job. Dennis 
Taylor said that he is not aware that any public hiring 
authority has been confronted with this situation. He 
added that other than the Crabtree case, all preference 
sui ts are still on appeal. Nr. Taylor said that he 
hopes the legislature will address this situation 
rather than leave it to the courts to decide. 

Committee amendments 

Senator Crippen said that committee members wishing to 
do so may propose amendments at this time, but he 
suggested that action on amendments be delayed until 
Chairman Turnage and Senator Halligan return to the 
meeting. 

David Niss, Counsel to the Committee, presented an 
amendment proposed by Representative John Phillips 
(Exhibit No.3) and two amendments (Exhibits 4 and 5) 
proposed by other unidentified persons. The three 
amendments are as follows: 

1. Honorable discharge. Page 2, lines 8 and 9. Strike 
"under honorable conditions" and insert "by honorable 
discharge". Senator Mazurek explained that 
Representative Phillips testified at the public hearing 
on December 12 that the U.S. Department of Defense has 
five levels of discharge: "honorable", "under 
honorable conditions", "under conditions other than 
honorable", "bad conduct", and "dishonorable". Senator 
Hazurek said that the intention of the subcommittee was 
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to grant the preference to any veteran who had served 
honorably. He explained that the U. S. Department of 
Defense classifies veterans discharged under general or 
administrative discharges as having served honorably, 
and those veterans are therefore discharged "under 
honorable conditions". He said that the proposed 
amendment will limit application of the preference to 
those veterans who received an honorable discharge. 
Senator Daniels MOVED that the amendment be tabled, and 
the motion carried. 

Senator Turnage returned to the meeting at 10:40 a.m. 
and assumed the chair. 

2. Military retirement. Page 6, lines 21 through 23. 
David Niss explained that this amendment was proposed 
to prevent "double dipping" into two or more government 
retirement systems, excluding social security. The 
amendment would exclude from the definition of 
"veteran", and therefore from the list of persons 
entitled to the preference, an individual who is 
receiving a government retirement pension based on 
length of military service. Mr. Niss noted that the 
amendment would allow a person receiving a medical 
retirement allowance to claim the preference. Lois 
Menzies, Legislative Council staff researcher for the 
subcommittee, explained that the subcommittee's intent 
was to grant the preference to a person who was 
involuntarily required to retire from the service 
because of a medical disability but to exclude from the 
preference those career persons who retired after 
twenty years of service. Senator Turnage suggested the 
following language for the amendment: Following 
"include a" on page 6, line 21, strike line 21 through 
"service on line 23 and insert: "retired member of the 
United States armed forces who is eligible for or 
receiving a military retirement allowance based on 
length of service and does not include any other 
retired member of a public retirement system, except 
social security, that is supported in whole or in part 
by tax revenues". Senator Mazurek MOVED that this 
amendment be adopted, and the motion carried. 

3. Education sys"tem. David Niss explained that the 
third suggested amendment would be to include all 
educational systems within the bill but to exclude from 
the bill certain positions within the educational 
systems. The amendment was to insert "teacher" on line 
25 of page 5, which would have the effect of excluding 
the position of teacher from application of the 
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preference; on page 5, line 23, delete "a school 
district,", which would include school districts in the 
definition of "public employer" and therefore cause 
school districts to be subject to the preference; and 
on page 6, following line 6, include a definition of 
"teacher". 

Senator Mazurek said that if teachers are to be 
excluded from application of the preference, the bill 
may have to be amended to provide for specialists such 
as speech therapists and counselors who are certified 
differently than teachers. He asked that Chip Erdmann, 
Montana School Boards Association (MSBA), respond to 
the proposed amendment. Mr. Erdmann said that the MSBA 
maintains that school districts should be totally 
excluded from application of the preference; however, 
if the committee should decide to apply the preference 
to all school district employees except teachers, 
administrators, and specialists, those teaching 
positions will have to be clearly defined because they 
are certified differently. Mr. Erdmann said that he 
has some concern about the contract issue because many 
school districts contract with most of their employees, 
and if the bill should pass as written, school 
districts will have breach-of-contract suits filed 
against them. He suggested that if school districts 
are to be made subject to the preference, residency 
requirements for school districts should be included in 
the bill. 

The committee recessed at 11:10 a.m. for a Democrat 
caucus and reconvened at 3:10 p.m. 

Montana Human Rights Act. David Niss stated that Ann 
McIntyre, Director of the Montana Human Rights 
Commission, suggested that the bill be amended so that 
it will not be in conflict with the provisions of the 
Montana Human Rights Act. Mr. Niss explained that this 
could be accomplished by deleting sections 12 and 13 
and inserting new sections to conform the bill to the 
Montana Human Rights Act. The title and codification 
sections would also be amended to conform them to the 
language in the new sections 12 and 13. Senator Berg 
MOVED that the bill be so amended, and the motion 
carried. 

Education system. Senator Galt proposed an amendment 
which would remove all elements of the education system 
from the application of the preference. It was 
suggested that if this amendment were adopted, it would 
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not be necessary 
amendment which 
recess. 

to 
was 

discuss any further the 
being discussed prior to 

third 
the 

Senator Mazurek was delayed in attending this portion 
of the meeting, and Chairman Turnage suggested that 
commi ttee action on controversial amendments be 
withheld until Senator Mazurek's return. Senator Galt 
withdrew his motion for consideration later in the 
meeting. 

Purposes. Senator Halligan stated that he feels 
veterans have already been granted many rewards and 
proposed that section 2 of the bill be amended to state 
that one of the purposes of the preference act is to 
"recognize" veterans, rather than "reward" them. 
Senator Halligan MOVED that on page 1, line 17 
following "are to", "reward" be stricken and 
"recogni ze" be inserted. The motion carried , Senator 
Daniels voting "no". 

Mental impairment. Senator Halligan said that he 
intended to propose an amendment to include "mental 
impairment" in the definition of "handicapped person", 
and he asked Jim Reynolds, attorney for Vivian 
Crabtree, to address the committee on this point. Mr. 
Reynolds said it is a policy decision for the state to 
decide if it wishes to have mentally impaired persons 
eligible for the preference. He said that a 
distinction has to be made between "mental illness" and 
"mental retardation". He said that the State of 
Montana has spent a lot of effort and money in bringing 
many retarded persons to the point of being employable, 
and if those persons were to be excluded from being 
eligible for the preference, all of the state's efforts 
in this regard would be in vain. Mr. Reynolds said 
that retarded persons especially need help because 
their disability is obvious, and they therefore have 
significant barriers to employment. Regarding the 
mentally ill, Mr. Reynolds explained that a veteran who 
is mentally ill, and therefore certified as 30% 
disabled by the Veterans' Administration, would be 
eligible for the preference under the provisions of the 
bill; however, a civilian having the same disability 
would be excluded from the preference. He said he 
believes that this could lead to an "equal protection" 
challenge should the bill become law. 

Senator Halligan asked Mr. Reynolds about testimony in 
public hearings regarding SRS' certification of the 

11 



Senate Judiciary Committee 
December 13, 1983 

mentally impaired for vocational rehabilitation 
assistance. Mr. Reynolds said a problem arises in the 
certification process because there are fairly 
standardized testing procedures to certify mental 
retardation, while mental illness is harder to 
quantify. He said he has heard the statistic quoted 
that approximately 5% of the certifiably disabled are 
classified as "mentally impaired". He noted that many 
cases of mental impairment could be considered to be 
physical in nature and said this would be particularly 
true of persons with Down's syndrome or an injury to 
the brain. He said that virtually all mental 
impairment has some physical basis. 

Senator Mazurek returned to the meeting at this time, 
and Chairman Turnage reviewed committee actions taken 
during Senator Mazurek's absence. 

Senator Berg MOVED that "mental impairment" be included 
in the definition of "handicapped person" by the 
following amendment: On page 3, line 6 insert "or 
mental" following "physical". Senator Mazurek asked if 
the committee had discussed alcoholism or drug 
addiction when it discussed including "mental 
impairment". Chairman Turnage said inclusion of these 
condi tions could lead to a lot of lawsuits. Senator 
Halligan noted that all job applicants would have to 
meet the standards of "substantially equal". 

Chairman Turnage called for a vote on Senator Berg's 
motion, and the motion failed 3 to 5. 

Education system. Chairman Turnage then called for 
discussion on Senator Galt's previously proposed and 
then withdrawn motion to exclude education "across the 
board" . Senator Galt said he wished to HOVE the same 
amendment, the Chairman called for the vote, and the 
motion passed 5 - 3. 

Priority for preference. Senator Halligan said he 
believed that handicapped persons should have the same 
preference as disabled veterans and MOVED to amend the 
bill on page 7, line 19 to insert "or handicapped 
person" following "disabled veteran". Senator Mazurek 
said he would resist the motion because the 
subcommi ttee could reach no agreement on prioritizing 
the five preferred groups. He added that 
tradi tionally, disabled veterans have been given the 
highest preference, and if an attempt is made to place 
handicapped persons on the same basis as disabled 
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veterans, then the other groups will have to be 
prioritized, which could be difficult. 

Senator Halligan invited Vivian Crabtree to go on 
record with her views on this issue. Ms. Crabtree said 
that many handicapped persons have acquired their 
disability through birth defects or incidents that 
occurred before they were eligible to become veterans. 
She stated that because of this, handicapped persons 
are denied the opportunity to compete for the highest 
preference. She said that the basic issue is one of 
equality. She referred to Senator Mazurek's remark 
about "tradition" and said that traditionally the 
handicapped have been discriminated agaihst for many 
years. She said that her remarks reflect the position 
of the Governor's Committee on Employment of the 
Handicapped. 

The Chairman called for a vote on Senator Halligan's 
motion, and the motion failed 2 - 6. 

Retroactivity. Senator Galt proposed an amendment at 
the request of the East Helena School Board and called 
on Woody Wright, chairman of that board, to explain the 
amendment. 

Mr. Hright said that in September of 1983 it was 
necessary for his board to hire five certified teachers 
for tutorial positions. He said that the board elected 
to follow the Crabtree decision and applied the 
veteran's preference to the applications. He said that 
out of 25 applications, seven applicants claimed the 
preference, and five of those applicants were hired. 
The board was subsequently sued for damages by one of 
the unsuccessful applicants. Mr. Wright stated that he 
had testified before Subcommi ttee No. 4 to explain 
the East Helena School Board's dilemma. He said the 
subcommi ttee considered three different forms of 
retroactive application and decided to include the 
least restrictive retroactivity provision in the bill. 
Mr. Wright said that to remedy the East Helena 
si tuation, the bill must include the most restrictive 
repealer, which is the one being proposed in Senator 
Gal t' s amendment.· He explained that Senator Galt's 
amendment would repeal sections 10-2-201 through 
10-2-206, and the repeal would be retroactive in 
barring any claim for violation or application of the 
preference law as it is now written. Mr. Wright said 
that the effect of the amendment would be that if an 
individual's claim has not gone to judgment, then that 
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individual's rights to pursue his claim would be cut 
off. 

Senator Mazurek said that he is concerned about the 
amendment because while it addresses East Helena's 
situation, it could invite an immediate challenge to 
the act. He asked Mr. Wright to explain why it 
wouldn't be better to amend the bill on page 14, line 
24, by inserting "or application" following 
"violation", which would provide that the claim could 
still be pursued, but the only remedy available would 
be reopening the hiring process. He said that 
retroactively barring a claim would open the issue of 
vested and nonvested rights. Mr. Wright ·said that he 
understands that this is a difficult policy decision 
for the committee to make, but he said that he believes 
such a decision would be legally justifiable. He said 
that the amendment would not only apply to the East 
Helena situation but also to those local government 
entities that followed the law in good faith. 

Senator Galt MOVED his amendment. 

Chairman Turnage asked Senator Mazurek if he had 
further questions about the proposed amendment. 
Senator Mazurek said that he asked Mr. Wright to 
explain the amendment because they had previously 
discussed other avenues. Senator Mazurek asked John 
MacMaster, Legislative Council staff attorney to the 
subcommi ttee, to explain the retroacti vi ty section of 
the Legislative Council's legal memo on the preference 
issue as that section applies to a claim of violation 
and a claim that has already been reduced to judgment. 
John MacMaster said his recollection of the memo was 
that it was fairly clear that a claim that had not gone 
to judgment could be barred. Senator Turnage asked if 
a distinction could be made between a claim that might 
have arisen but was not yet filed and a claim that had 
not yet been reduced to judgment. John MacMaster said 
he believed either could be barred. 

Senator Mazurek said that there would be a question, in 
instances such as the Hunt or Jensen decisions, as to 
whether those are district court judgments that are 
final at this point because there has been a 
preliminary determination by the district court. 
Senator Mazurek read from the legal memo: 

... it is unclear whether the amendment [to 
amend the preference statute retroactively] 
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may be applied to cases in which a judicial 
order requiring compliance with the existing 
law has already been issued, since in such a 
case it may be held that the right has 
already been consummated and is therefore 
vested. 

Senator Mazurek continued, "So we would have to go one 
step further and say not only those claims which are 
pending [will be barred] but [also] those in which, in 
Great Falls and Helena, there have already been 
district court judgments entered. Can we go back and 
bar those?" Senator Turnage said he did not think the 
legislature could make such a provision. Senator 
Mazurek said he believes Senator Galt's amendment would 
be doing just that, and he thought it was questionable 
whether that would be legally defensible. 

Senator Turnage said that he didn't know if as a matter 
of policy the committee should so amend the bill to 
provide for the retroactive barring of a claim, whether 
or not that claim has been reduced to a final judgment. 

Senator Galt asked Senator Turnage where he would 
include such a provision, and Senator Turnage said that 
following "that has not been reduced to judgment", 
"whether or not the judgment is final" could be 
inserted. Senator Galt said that would be agreeable 
with him. Senator Turnage said that he was just trying 
to address the possible questions that would arise, and 
whether this committee should make a policy decision on 
the retroactivity question. He said that if the 
language is left as it is, it does not address claims 
that arose but had not yet been filed. Senator Mazurek 
said that those claims would have to be litigated, but 
the only remedy would be to reopen the hiring process. 

Senator Turnage said that after the House acts on the 
bill, this question will no doubt be resolved in a 
conference committee. He asked Senator Galt if he 
wanted to include the suggested language, and Senator 
Gal t said he would MOVE his amendment "as amended". 
Senator Mazurek said that the applicability section 
must also be amended, and David Niss said that 
subsections 3(a), (b), and (c) of section 16 need to be 
stricken because they would be totally inconsistent 
with the added language. 

Senator Galt's motion passed, Senators Halligan and 
Shaw voting "no". 
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Position of court reporter. Senator Mazurek MOVED that 
page 5, line 3 be amended to insert "court reporter," 
following "advisor,". This amendment excludes from 
application of the preference the position of court 
reporter because that position is considered an 
immediate aide to a judge. The motion carried. 

Duration. Senator Daniels questioned section 7, page 
9, line 4, which grants veterans a life-time 
eligibility to the preference but limits the preference 
to a one-time use. He said that because veterans often 
have difficulty adjusting to civilian life, or because 
a veteran may use the preference to gain a job for 
which he is unsuited, the one-time use provision seems 
to him to be too strict. Senator Mazurek said that one 
problem with this provision would be the recordkeeping 
involved in accounting for when and where the 
preference is used. He said this provision was 
included "at the last minute" because the subcoMmittee 
was having difficulty establishing a time limit: it had 
originally been established as 5 years, then was 
changed to 10 years with a 5-year grandfather 
provision. Senator Daniels said he had no alternative 
to offer, but he felt that the one-time use provision 
diluted the whole bill. 

Senator Turnage asked Senator Mazurek what the 
arguments were for limiting use of the preference to 
one time. Senator Mazurek said that it was felt to be 
unfair that a preferred person could claim the 
preference in every job for which he applied throughout 
his lifetime. He said that the subcommittee felt that 
once a preferred person successfully finds a job, he is 
considered to be reintegrated into the work force, and 
the preference should no longer be necessary. He said 
the argument for a time limit was that it would allow a 
preferred person to use the preference as many times as 
necessary until he was reintegrated into the work 
force. He said that the subcommittee was persuaded 
that a five-year time limit was too short to allow a 
veteran to get a college education and become 
successfully readjusted, and therefore the ten-year 
time limit was adopted. Senator Daniels said that he 
didn't think the ten-year limit was a good idea either, 
but that he did not wish to offer an amendment. 

Seasonal employment. Senator Halligan said that 
seasonal employment could cause a problem because a 
veteran could use his one-time preference to gain a 
seasonal job which would then run out. He MOVED that 
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on Page 9, line 5, "permanent" be inserted following 
"obtained a". Senator Mazurek explained that a 
permanent job is defined in the bill as one lasting 
longer than 9 months. The motion carried. 

Senator Mazurek MOVED Senate Bill 2 "Do Pass as 
Amended", and the motion carried unanimously. 

Statement of intent 

Senator Turnage suggested that the term "tie-breaker" 
be deleted from page 1 of the statement of intent 
because that term is inconsistent with the language in 
the bill. Senator Mazurek MOVED the amendment and it 
the motion carried. 

Senator Berg MOVED adoption of the statement of intent 
as amended and the motion carried. 

Additional amendment to bill 

Posting requirements. Senator Turnage said that if no 
member objected, he would like to return to 
consideration of the bill and add an amendment to 
provide that the hiring authority's posting 
requirements be clarified. Senator Mazurek MOVED that 
page 9, lines 15 and 16 be amended to read: "A public 
employer shall, by posting fHtd or on the application 
form give notice of the preferences". The motion· 
carried. 

The meeting adjourned at 4:40 p.m. 
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Bill Sununary 

SB2 (LeI) 

EXHIBIT NO. 1 

December 13, 1983 

By request of the Joint Interim Subconunittee No. 4 

Section 1. (Short title). This act is called the "Montana 
Veterans and Handicapped Persons Employment Preference Act". 

Section 2. (Purposes) . The purpose of granting employment 
preference to veterans is to reward and to rehabilitate while the 
purpose for handicapped persons is to recognize past employment 
discrimination and to rehabilitate. 

Section 3. (Definitions). This section identifies the following 
groups as preference eligible: 

1. Disabled veterans. Those persons who: 

served on active duty; 

have been separated from service under honorable 
conditions; and 

suffer a service-connected disability of 30% or 
more as determined by the u.s. Veterans 
Administration. 

2. Veterans. Those persons who: 

served on active duty during war or declared 
national emergency or in a campaign or expedition 
for which a campaign badge was authorized; and 

have been separated from service under honorable 
conditions. 

3. Eligible spouses. Those persons who are: 

unremarried surviving spouses of veterans who died 
while on active duty or whose death resulted from 
service-connected disabilities; 

spouses of veterans determined by the Veterans 
Administration to have 100% service-connected 
disabilities who are unable to use their 
employment preference because of their 
disabilities; 

spouses of persons determined by the U. S. 
government to be missing in action or prisoners of 
war; and 
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spouses of handicapped persons determined 
to have 100% disabilities who are unable 
their employment preference because of 
disabilities. 

by SRS 
to use 

their 

4. Handicapped persons. Those persons who: 

have a physical impairment limiting one or more 
major life activities and limiting ability to 
obtain, retain, or advance in employment; and 

are certified by SRS. 

The definition section also gives a detailed explanation of 
what "initial hiring" means, identifies those positions 
covered by preference and those employe"rs who must apply 
the preference, and defines the term "substantially equal 
qualifications". 

Section 4. (Employment preference in initial hiring). This 
section describes the nature of the employment preference. It 
provides that for initial hiring only, a public employer must 
hire a preference eligible applicant over any nonpreferred 
applicant holding substantially equal qualifications. Moreover, 
an employer must hire a disabled veteran over any other preferred 
applicant with substantially equal qualifications. 

Section 5. (Eligibility requirements). No veteran (nondisabled 
or disabled), eligible spouse, or handicapped person may receive 
preference unless he: 

is a U.S. citizen; 

meets a I-year state residency requirement; 

meets a 30-day local residency requirement if applying 
for a municipal or county job; and 

meets the requirements necessary to perform the job. 

Section 6. (Certification of handicapped persons). This section 
requires SRS to certify persons as handicapped for the purpose of 
employment preference. 

Section 7. 
that: 

(Duration. of preference). This section provides 

A handicapped person, spouse of a handicapped person, 
disabled veteran, and spouse of a 100% disabled veteran 
may use the preference for as long as the disabling 
condition exists; 

A nondisabled veteran may use the preference for life, 
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but once he has obtained a job because of application 
of the preference, he may not use the preference again; 

A surviving spouse of a veteran whose 
service-connected may use the preference for 
the spouse remains unmarried; and 

death was 
as long as 

A spouse of a person who is an MIA or POW may use the 
preference for as long as the person is missing in 
action or a prisoner of war. 

Section 8. (Enforcement of preference). The enforcement 
procedures for the act are as follows: 

A public employer p1.ust inform job applicants of the 
existence of the preference. 

An applicant who feels that he is entitled to 
preference must claim the preference in writing before 
the filing deadline for applicants passes. 

If any of the applicants for a job claim preference, 
the employer must send each applicant a written notice 
of his hiring decision. 

~'lithin 30 days after receiving the notice, an 
unsuccessful applicant who is preference eligible may 
ask the employer for an explanation of his hiring 
decision. 

The employer must respond within 15 days 
receiving the request for the explanation. 

after 

An applicant may also file a petition in district court 
within 90 days after receiving notice of the hiring 
decision. 

Once a petition is filed, the judge must order the 
employer to appear in court not less than 10 days or 
more than 30 days after the petition was filed to show 
cause why the applicant was not hired for the position. 

If the employer cannot make a clear showing that the 
applicant was not substantially equally qualified with 
the person hired, the judge must order the employer to 
reopen the selection process :for the position and to 
Dav attorneY fees and court costs. +- _. -

Section 9. (Adoption of rules.) This section grants rulemaking 
authori ty to the Departnent of Administration. The departr:1ent 
must adopt rules for implementing the act and must consult with 
SRS before adopting rules governing certification of handicapped 
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\.. persons. Rules adopted by the Department of Administration apply 
to all state and local public employers. 

Section 10. (Conflicts with federal law). This section provides 
that if application of the preference conflicts with federal laws 
or regulations concerning certain work or jobs, the preference 
will not be applied. 

Section 11, 12, and 13. (Amendments to existing law). These 
sections amend 10-2-402, 49-3-103, and 49-3-201, MCA, to 
eliminate conflicts between current law and the preference act. 

Section 14. (Repealer.) This section repeals the current 
preference law (10-2-201 through 10-2-206, MCA). 

Section 15. (Severability.) This section provides that if a 
court finds any part of this act unconstitutional or invalid, 
only such parts are void; the remainder of the act is valid. 

Section 16. (Effective date -- applicability -- saving clause). 
This section provides that: 

The act is effective on passage and approval; 

The act applies only to positions filled after the 
effective date; and 

A claim for violation under the old law (10-2-201 
12-2-206, MCA) must be filed within 60 days after the 
effective date of the act; such claim is governed by 
the provisions of the old law but the only relief that 
may be granted is the relief outlined in section 8 of 
the act (reopening section process and granting of 
attorney fees and court costs) . 

3LM4/Bill Summary LCI 
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n
o

ra
b

le
 
c
o

n
d

it
io

n
s
· 
m
~
a
n
s
 

a 
d

is
c
h

a
rg

e
 

O
r 

s
e
p

a
ra

ti
o

n
 

fr
o

m
 

a
c
ti

v
e
 
d

u
t,

 
c
h

a
ra

c
te

ri
z
e
d

 
a
s
 

u
n

d
e
r 

h
o

n
o

ra
b

le
 

c
o

n
d

it
io

n
s
. 

T
h

e 
te

rm
 

in
c
lu

d
e
s
 

h
o

n
o

ra
b

le
 

d
is

c
h

a
rg

e
s
 

a
n

d
 

g
e
n

e
ra

l 
d

is
c
h

a
rg

e
s
 

b
u

t 
d

o
e
s 

n
o

t 
in

c
lu

d
e
 

d
is

h
o

n
o

ra
b

le
 

d
is

c
h

a
rg

e
s
 

o
r 

o
th

e
r 

a
d

m
in

is
tr

a
ti

v
e
 
d

is
c
h

a
rg

e
s
 

c
h

a
ra

c
te

ri
z
e
d

 

a
s 

o
t
~
e
r
 

th
a
n

 
h

o
n

o
ra

b
le

. 

(1
0

) 
(
a

)
 

·V
e
te

ra
n

"
 

m
ea

n
s 

a 
p

e
rs

o
n

 
w

h
o

: 

Ii
) 

s
e
rv

e
d

 
o

n
 

a
c
ti

v
e
 

d
u

ty
 

d
u

ri
n

g
 

ti
m

e
 

o
f 

~
a
r
 

o
r 

d
e
c
la

re
d

 
n

a
ti

o
n

a
l 

e
m

e
rg

e
n

c
y

 
o

r 
in

 
a 

c
a
m

p
a
ig

n
 

o
r 

e
x

p
e
d

it
io

n
 

fo
r 

H
h

ic
h

 
a 

c
d
m
~
a
i
g
n
 

b
a
d

g
e
 

w
as

 
a
u

th
o

ri
z
e
d

 
b

y
 

th
e
 

U
n

it
e
d

 

S
ta

te
s
 

c
o

n
g

re
s
s
 

o
r 

th
e
 

U
n

it
e
d

 
S

ta
te

s
 

d
e
p

a
rt

m
e
n

t 
o

f 
d

e
fe

n
s
e
; 

a
n

d
 

(
i
i
)
 

h
a
s 

b
e
e
n

 
s
e
p

a
ra

te
d

 
fr

o
m

 
s
e
rv

ic
e
 

u
n

d
e
r 

h
o

n
o

ra
b

le
 

c
o

n
d

it
io

n
s
. 

(b
l 

T
h

e 
te

rm
 

d
o

e
s 

r
e
t
i
r
~
m
e
n
t
 

p
a
y

 
fr

o
m

 
th

e
 

m
il

it
J

r
y

 
s

e
rv

iC
E

::
. 

n
o

t 
in

c
lu

d
e
 

.) 
p

e
rs

o
n

 
re

c
e
iv

in
g

 

U
n

it
e
d

 
S

ta
te

s
 

b
a
se

d
 

o
n

 
le

n
g

th
 

o
f 

[1
1

) 
"W

ar
 

o
r 

d
e
c
la

re
d

 
n

a
ti

o
n

a
l 

e
m

e
rg

e
n

c
y

· 
m

e
a
n

s:
 

(a
) 

w
o

rl
d

 
W

ar
 

I
. 

b
e
y

in
n

in
g

 
o

n
 

A
p

ri
l 

6
. 

1
9

1
7

. 
a
n

d
 

-
6

-
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lO
 

1
1

 

1
2

 

1
3

 

1
4

 

1
5

 

1
6

 

1
7

 

IB
 

1
9

 

.2
0 

2
1

 

2
2

 

2
3

 

2
4

 

.2
5

 

lC
 

0
0

0
1

/0
1

 

e
n

d
in

g
 

o
n

 
N

o
v

em
b

er
 

1
1

. 
1

9
1

8
. 

b
o

th
 

d
a
te

s
 

in
c
lu

s
iv

e
i 

(b
) 

W
o

rl
d

 
W

ar
 

I
I
. 

b
e
g

in
n

in
g

 
a
n

 
D

ec
em

b
er

 
1

. 
1

9
4

1
. 

a
n

d
 

e
n

d
in

g
 

o
n

 
D

ec
em

b
er

 
3

1
. 

1
9

4
6

. 
b

o
th

 
d

.t
e
s
 

in
c
lu

s
iv

e
; 

(c
) 

th
e
 

K
o

re
a
n

 
c
o

n
f
li

c
t.

 
m

il
it

a
ry

 
e
x

p
e
d

it
io

n
. 

o
r 

p
o

li
c
u

 
a
c
ti

o
n

. 
b

e
g

in
n

in
g

 
o

n
 

Ju
n

e
 

2
1

. 
1

9
5

0
. 

an
d

 
e
n

d
in

g
 

o
n

 

J
a
n

u
a
ry

 
3

1
. 

1
9

5
5

. 
b

o
th

 
d

a
te

s
 

in
c
lu

s
iv

e
; 

a
n

d
 

(
j)

 
th

e
 

V
ie

tn
a
m

 
c
o

n
f
li

c
t.

 
b

e
g

in
n

in
g

 
o

n
 
A
u
~
u
s
t
 

5
. 

1
9

6
4

. 

a
n

d
 

e
n

d
in

g
 

o
n

 
M

ay
 

1
. 

1
9

7
5

. 
b

o
th

 
d

a
te

s
 

in
c
lu

s
iv

e
. 

:f
f.

lL
.!

il
;.

U
U

ll
ia

 
S

e
'c

ti
o

n
 
4

. 
E

m
p

lo
y

m
en

t 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 

in
 

i
n
i
t
i
~
l
 

h
ir

in
g

. 
(
1

)
 

(a
) 

E
x

c
e
p

t 
a
s 

p
ro

v
id

e
d

 
in

 
1

0
-2

-4
0

2
. 

in
 

a
n

 
in

it
ia

l 
h

ir
in

g
 

fo
r 

a 
p

o
s
it

io
n

. 
if

 
a 

jo
b

 
a
p

p
li

c
a
n

t 
w

ho
 

is
 

a 
v

e
tp

ra
n

. 
d

is
a
b

le
d

 
v

e
te

ra
n

. 
h

a
n

d
ic

a
p

p
e
d

 
p

e
rs

o
n

. 
o

r 
e
li

g
ib

le
 

sp
o

u
se

 
m

e
e
ts

 
th

e
 

e
li

q
ib

il
it

y
 

re
q

u
ir

e
.e

n
ts

 
c
o

n
ta

in
e
d

 
in

 

(s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
5

] 
a
n

d
 

c
la

im
s
 

a 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 
a
s
 

re
q

u
ir

e
d

 
b

y
 

[s
e
c
ti

o
n

 

8
],

 
a 

p
u

b
l 

ic
 

e
m

p
lo

y
e
r 

s
h

a
ll

 
h

ir
e
 
th

e
 
a
p

p
li

c
a
n

t 
o

v
e
r 

a
n

y
 

o
th

e
r 

a
p
~
l
i
c
a
n
t
 

w
it

h
 
s
u

b
s
td

n
ti

a
ll

y
 

e
q

u
a
l 

q
u
a
l
i
f
i
c
a
t
i
o
n
~
 

w
ho

 

is
 

n
o

t 
a 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
 
e
li

g
ib

le
 
a
p
~
l
i
c
a
n
t
.
 

(
~
)
 

In
 

a
n

 
in

it
ia

l 
h

ir
in

g
. 

a 
p

u
b

li
c
 

e
.p

lo
y

e
r 

s
h

a
ll

 
h

ir
e
 

a 
d

is
a
b

le
d

 
v

e
te

ra
n

 
o

v
e
r 

a
n

y
 

o
th

e
r 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
 

e
li

g
ib

le
 

a
p

p
li

c
a
n

t 
w

it
h

 
s
u

b
s
ta

n
ti

a
ll

y
 

e
q

u
a
l 

q
u

a
li

fi
c
a
ti

o
n

s
 • 

(
2

)
 

T
h

e 
e
u

.p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 

p
ro

v
id

e
d

 
fo

r 
in

 

su
[)

se
c
 t 

io
n

 
(1

) 
d

o
e
s 

n
o

t 
a
p

p
ly

 
to

 
a 

p
e
rs

o
n

n
e
l 

a
c
ti

o
n

 

d
e
s
c
ri

b
e
d

 
in

 
s
u

b
s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
(5

)(
b

) 
o

f 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
3

] 
o

r 
to

 
a
n

y
 

o
th

e
r 

p
e
rs

o
n

n
e
l 

a
c
ti

o
n

 
th

a
t 

is
 

n
o

t 
a
n

 
in

it
ia

l 
h

ir
in

g
. 

j
f
.
H
-
S
f
.
~
l
U
~
 

S
e
c
ti

o
n

 
5

. 
E

li
g

ib
il

it
y

 
re

q
u

ir
e
m

e
n

ts
. 

N
o 

-1
-

2 3 4 5 6 1 8 9 

1
0

 

1
1

 

1
2

 

1
3

 

1
4

 

1
5

 

1
6

 

1
1

 

1
8

 

1
9

 

2
0

 

2
1

 

2
2

 

2
3

 

2
4

 

2
5

 

: 

lC
 

0
0

0
1

/0
1

 

v
e
te

r3
n

. 
d

is
a
b

le
d

 
v

e
te

ra
n

. 
e
li

g
ib

le
 

s
p

o
u

s
e
. 

o
r 

h
a
n

d
ic

a
p

p
e
d

 

p
e
rs

o
n

 
is

 
e
n

ti
tl

e
d

 
to

 
re

c
e
iv

e
 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 
a
s
 

p
ro

v
id

e
d

 
in

 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
41

 
u

n
le

s
s
: 

(
1

)
 

h
e
 

is
 

a 
U

n
it

e
d

 
S

ta
te

s
 
c
it

iz
e
n

i 

(2
) 

h
e
 

h
a
s 

re
s
id

e
d

 
c
o

n
ti

n
u

o
u

s
ly

 
in

 
th

e
 

s
ta

te
 

fo
r 

a
t 

le
a
s
t 

1 
y

e
a
r 

im
m

e
d

ia
te

ly
 

b
e
fo

re
 
a
p

p
ly

in
g

 
fo

r 
e
m
p
l
~
y
m
e
n
t
i
 

(
3

)
 

if
 
a
p

p
ly

in
g

 
fo

r 
m

u
n

ic
ip

a
l 

o
r 

c
o

u
n

ty
 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t.
 

h
e
 

h
a
s 

r
e
~
i
d
e
d
 

fo
r 

a
t 

le
a
s
t 

3
0

 
d

a
y

s 
im

m
e
d

ia
te

ly
 

b
e
fo

re
 

a
p

p
ly

in
g

 

fo
r 

e
m
p
l
o
y
~
e
n
t
 

in
 

th
e
 

c
it

y
. 

to
w

n
. 

o
r 

c
o

u
n

ty
 

in
 

w
h

ic
h

 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 
is

 
s
o

u
g

h
ti

 
a
n

d
 

(
~
)
 

h
e
 

m
e
e
ts

 
th

o
s
e
 

re
q

u
ir

e
m

e
n

ts
 

c
o

n
s
id

e
re

d
 

n
e
c
e
s
s
a
ry

 

b
y

 
a 

p
u

b
l 

ic
 

e
m

p
lo

y
e
r 

to
 
s
u

c
c
e
s
s
fu

ll
y

 
p

e
rf

o
rm

 
th

e
 
e
s
s
e
n

ti
a
l 

d
u

ti
e
s
 

o
f 

th
e
 

p
O

S
it

io
n

 
fo

r 
w

h
ic

h
 

h
e
 

is
 

a
p

p
ly

in
g

. 

~
H
-
S
E
C
I
I
Q
N
.
 

S
e
c
ti

o
n

 
6

. 
C

e
rt

if
ic

a
ti

o
n

 
o

f 
h

a
n

d
ic

a
p

p
e
d

 

p
e
rs

o
n

s
. 

T
h

e 
d

e
p

a
rt

m
e
n

t 
o

f 
s
o

c
ia

l 
a
n

d
 

r
e
h

a
b

il
it

a
ti

o
n

 

S
'>

rv
 i 

c
.,

s 
s
h

a
ll

 
c
e
r
t 

i 
fy

 
p

e
rs

o
n

,.
 

a
s
 

h
d

n
d

 i 
c
a
l'

p
e
d

 
fo

r 
th

e
 

p
u

rp
o

se
 

o
f 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 

a
s
 

p
ro

v
id

e
d

 
in

 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

s
 

1 

th
ro

u
g

h
 

1
0

]
. 

~
~
~
 

S
e
c
ti

o
n

 
7

. 
D

u
ra

ti
o

n
 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
. 

S
u

b
je

c
t 

to
 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
5

1
: 

o
f 

em
p

lo
Y

ll
le

n
t 

(1
) 

a 
h

a
n

d
ic

a
p

p
e
d

 
p

e
rs

o
n

. 
th

e
 

sp
o

u
se

 
o

f 
a 

h
a
n

d
ic

a
p

p
e
d

 

p
e
rs

o
n

 
a
s
 

d
e
s
c
ri

b
e
d

 
in

 
s
u

b
s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
(
3

1
(
b

)
(
ii

i)
 

o
f 

[s
e
c
ti

o
n

 

3
].

 
a 

d
is

a
b

le
d

 
v

e
te

ra
n

. 
o

r 
th

e
 

sp
o

u
se

 
o

f 
a 

d
is

a
b

le
d

 
v

e
te

ra
n

 

a
s 

d
e
s
c
ri

b
e
d

 
in

 
s
u

b
s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
(3

)(
b

)(
i)

 
o

f 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
3

] 

q
u

a
l 

if
ie

s
 

fo
r 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
 
a
s
 

lo
n

g
 

a
s
 

th
e
 
d

is
a
b

li
n

g
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q 

1
0

 

I
I
 

1
7

 

1
3

 

1
4

 

1<
; 

1
6

 

1
7

 

1
6

 

t9
 

2
1

 

2
1

 

1
2

 

2
3

 

2
4

 

2
5

 

lC
 

0
0

0
1

/0
1

 

c
o

n
d

it
io

n
 
e
x

is
ts

; 

(2
) 

a 
v

e
te

ra
n

. 
a
s
 

d
e
fi

n
e
d

 
in

 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
3

J.
 

w
h

o
 

is
 

n
o

t 
a 

d
i
s
a
b
l
~
d
 

v
e
te

ra
n

. 
il

S
 

d
e
fi

n
e
d

 
in

 
[s

e
c
ti

o
n

 
3

J.
 

q
u

a
li

f
ie

s
 

fo
r 

e
m
~
l
a
'
f
m
e
n
t
 

p
r
~
f
e
r
e
n
c
e
 

fo
r 

li
f
e
. 

H
o

w
e
v

e
r.

 
o

n
c
e
 

h
e
 

h
a
s
 

o
b
t
d
i
n
~
d
 

a 
p

o
s
it

io
n

 
b

e
c
a
u

s
e
 

o
f 

th
e
 

a
p

p
li

c
a
ti

o
n

 
o

f 
th

e
 

e
m
p
l
o
y
~
e
n
t
 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
, 

h
e
 

m
ay

 
n

o
t 

u
se

 
th

e
 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
 

a
g

a
in

. 

(3
) 

th
e
 

s
u

rv
iv

in
o

 
sp

o
u

se
 

o
f 

a 
v

e
te

ra
n

 
a
s
 

d
e
s
c
ri

b
e
d

 
in

 

>
"
b

s
"
c
ti

a
n

 
(3

)(
a
) 

o
f 

[s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
3

) 
q

u
a
li

fi
e
s
 

fo
r 

em
p

lo
Y

ll
le

n
t 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
 

fo
r 

a
s
 

lo
n

g
 

a
s
 

th
e
 

sp
o

u
se

 
re

m
a
in

s
 

u
n

m
a
rr

ie
d

; 
a
n

d
 

(4
 )

 
tt

l,
· 

s
ro

u
';

e
 

o
f 

a 
p

e
rs

o
n

 
d

e
s
c
ri

b
e
d

 
in

 
s
u

b
s
e
c
ti

o
n

 

(
3

)
(
b

)
(
ii

)
 

o
f 

[ 
s
e
c
ti

o
n

 
3J

 
q

u
a
li

fi
e
s
 

fo
r 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 

p
r
~
f
~
r
.
n
c
e
 

fo
r 

a
s
 

lo
n

g
 
a
s
 

th
e
 

p
e
rs

o
n

 
is

 
m

is
s
in

g
 

in
 

a
c
ti

o
n

 
o

r 

a 
p

r
is

o
n

e
r
 

o
f 

~
.
l
~
.
 

~
~
~
u
u
.
 

S
e
c
ti

o
n

 
8

. 
E

n
fo

rc
e
m

e
n

t 
o

f 
p

re
fe

re
n

c
e
. 

(1
) 

A
 

p
u

b
li

c
 

e
m

p
lo

y
e
r 

s
h

a
 I 
It

 

a
p

p
li

c
a
ti

o
n

 
fo

rm
. 

g
iv

e
 

n
o

ti
c
e
 

b
y

 

o
f 

p
o

s
ti

n
g

 
a
n

d
 

o
n

 

th
e
 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
s
 

[s
e
c
ti

o
n

s
 

th
ro

u
g

h
 

1
0

J 
p

ro
v

id
e
 

in
 

p
u

b
li

c
 

e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t.
 

th
e
 

th
a
t 

(2
) 

A
 

Jo
b

 
a
p

p
li

c
a
n

t 
w

ho
 

b
e
li

e
v

e
s
 

h
e
 

h
a
s 

a
n

 
e
m

p
lo

y
m

e
n

t 

p
r
e
f
~
r
"
n
c
e
 

s
h

a
ll

 
c
la

im
 
th

e
 

p
re

fe
re

n
c
e
 

in
 
w
r
i
t
i
n
~
 

b
e
fo

re
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Statement of Intent 

Bill No. [LC 1] 

A statement of intent is provided to address the nature of 

the employment preference granted in the bill. The legislature 

intends that public employers seek and hire the most qualified 

persons for positions in public employment. It is also the 

intent of the legislature that the nature of the preference is a 

relative one in that it is to be applied as a "tie-breaker" among 

two or more applicants for a position who have substantially 

equal qualifications. Substantially equal qualifications does 

not mean a situation in which two or more applicants are exactly 

equally qualified. It means a range within which two applicants 

must be considered to be substantially equal in view of the 

qualifications set for the job. Qualifications should include 

job-related knowledge, skill, and abilities. The legislature 

recognizes that public employers use a variety of scored and 

unscored selection procedures such as conventional written 

examinations, training and experience requirements, performance 

tests, structured oral interviews, or combinations of these. The 

legislature does not intend to specify the type of selection 

procedure to be used by a public employer. 

A statement of intent is also required for this bill because 

section 9 requires the department of administration to adopt 

rules implementing sections 1 through 10 and to consult with the 

department of social and rehabilitation services in formulating 

rules for the certification of handicapped persons. 
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The legislature intends the rules to adequately provide for 

the administration of the employment preference law, but to 

include only those rules that are reasonably necessary to 

implement sections 1 through 10. 

It is the desire of the legislature that the department take 

all necessary steps in formulating, proposing, and adopting rules 

to ensure that the public, particularly those persons and 

organizations that have shown past interest in the employment 

preference law, is afforded sufficient time and opportunity to 

participate in the rulemaking procedure. The department should 

give such notice and hold such hearings as will ensure adequate 

public participation. 

Rules adopted by the department apply to all initial hirings 

to positions by all public employers. In formulating its rules 

the department should take this into consideration and adopt 

rules that can be used and applied by the broad spectrum of state 

and local public employers subject to sections 1 through 10. 

It is the intent of the leqislature that the department 

formulate and adopt rules relating, but not limited, to the 

following matters and take into account the following 

considerations. 

(I) Claiming preference -- documentation and verification. 

Rules relating to the job application process should include the 

manner in which a preference should be claimed when a job is 

applied for. They should prescribe the means by which the 

applicant must document and submit evidence of such things as the 

applicant I s status as a veteran, disabled veteran, handicapped 
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person, or eligible spouse, and the requisite residency and 

ci tizenship requirements. It is the intent of the legislature 

that rules for claiming and documenting a preference do not place 

unreasonable burdens upon applicants and that once an applicant 

has substantially complied with the rules, a public employer 

should make every reasonable attempt to verify the existence of 

the preference. 

(2) Handicapped persons -- certification. The rules should 

provide that a person will not be denied handicapped status and 

certification merely because of his current or former employment, 

should address the matter of what constitutes a physical 

impairment that substantially limits one or more major life 

activities, and outline in what instances a physical impairment 

limits a person's ability to obtain, retain, or advance in 

employment. The department may wish to do this by a combination 

of a statement of general principles and specific examples. 

Rules should provide for a certification process that 

21lows, when appropriate, permanent certification of those 

impairments considered to be permanent in nature. A procedure 

for extension or loss of certification should be provided for 

those instances in which a handicap is or may be temporary. 

(3) Military conflicts. The legislature intends the rules 

to apply federal law to determine what constitutes a campaign or 

expedition for which a campaign badge is authorized by the 

Congress of the United States or department of defense. 
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(4) Separations and discharges. The legislature intends the 

rules to apply federal law and further define separations under 

honorable conditions and the various types of discharges. 

(5) Hiring decision notices and explanations. The 

legislature intends the rules to provide for the form and content 

of written notices of hiring decisions, including whether the position 

was obtained as the result of application of the preference by 

the public employer, written requests for explanations of hiring 

decisions, and written explanations of hiring decisions. 

(6) Reopening of selection process. The legislature intends 

the rules to provide for a method of reopening the selection 

process for a job should a court order the selection process 

reopened, and include a method of giving notice to those who 

applied for the job informing them of the reopening and the 

reason therefor. 

(7) Jobs subject to federal law. The legislature intends 

the rules to identify or provide a method of identifying work or 

posi tions to which the employment preference does not apply by 

virtue of section 10. 
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PROPOSED AMENDr1ENTS TO SENATE BILL 2 

1. Page 2, lines 8 and 9. 
Strike: "under honorable conditions" 
Insert: "by honorable discharge" 

2. Page 6, lines 7 through 12. 
Strike: subsection (9) in its entirety 
Renumber: subsequent subsections accordingly 

3. Page 6, lines 19 and 20. 
Strike: "under honorable conditions" 
Insert: "by honorable discharge" 

DAVID4/ee/Proposed Amendments to SB 2 

EXHIBIT NO. 3 

December 13, 1983 



PROPOSED AHENDMENTS TO SENATE BILL 2 

1. Page 6, lines 21 through 23. 
Following: "include a" on line 21 
Strike: line 21 through "service" on line 23 

EXHIBIT NO. 4 
December 13, 1983 

Insert: "retired member of the United States armed forces who is 
receiving a military retirement allowance other than a medical 
retirement allowance and does not include any other retired 
member of a public retirement system, except social security, 
that is supported in whole or in part by tax revenues" 

DAVID4/ee/Prop Amendments to SB 2 



PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SENATE BILL 2 

1. Page 4. 
Following: line 25 
Insert: "(b) a teacher;" 
Renumber: subsequent subsections accordingly. 

2. Page 5, line 23. 
Strike: "a school district," 

3. Page 6. 
Following: line 6 

EXHIBIT NO. 5 
December 13, 1983 

Insert: "(9) "Teacher" means any employee of a school district, 
community college district, college, or unit, as defined in 
20-25-201, of the Montana University system, who is a member of 
its teaching, supervisory, or administrative staff." 

Renumber: subsequent subsections accordingly. 

DAVID4/ee/Amendments to SB 2 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

This legal memorandum covers federal and state 

constitutional issues relating to veterans' and disabled persons' 

state and local government employment preference laws. Policy 

questions and issues of statutory interpretation or construction 

are not discussed, nor are conflicts with other laws. The 

commi ttee should bear in mind in drafting any new legislation 

that there will undoubtedly be conflicts with other laws, 

particularly certain provisions of Title 49 of the MCA. These 

conflicts can, of course, be resolved in th"e drafting process 

through the application of standard drafting techniques applied 

to all legislation involving conflicts with other laws. 

Most of the constitutional issues surrounding employment 

preference law have not been litigated in Montana, and it cannot 

be said with certainty what the courts will hold regarding a 

Montana preference law. Decisions regarding the employment 

preference laws of other states are not binding. Court rulings 

on issues that have been or may be raised (constitutional and 

otherwise) in pending or future cases in Montana under the 

current law will in certain instances be applicable to any new 

law passed. Any new law passed by the upcoming special session 

is fairly likely to be challenged in court by one or more persons 

or groups on one or more grounds. It is the nature of such 

controversial laws which involve constitutional considerations 

and as to which there is little or no direct judicial precedent 

that the Legislature does its best to draft valid law based on 

sound policy and the courts construe the law as against 

constitutional provisions if called upon to do so. 

When possible, this memo applies case law directly in point, 

Montana case law if any could be found. When no law directly in 

point was found, general legal principles and the law from 

similar areas was applied. 

A concerted attempt was made to keep the discussion of each 

issue short and to the point, though certain issues required a 

more extensi ve discussion than others. Commi ttee members 

desiring to delve more deeply into one or more issues may contact 
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John MacMaster at the Legislative Council's offices for citations 

to particular legal materials. 

II. EQUAL PROTECTION 

A. THE LAW 

Unless the Legislature decides to repeal the employment 

preference provisions of Title 10, chapter 2, any preference 

legislation should be reviewed for validity under the Equal 

Protection Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment to the United 

States Constitution and under that clause's counterpart in the 

Montana Constitution, Art. II, Sec. 4. 

1. Federal Equal Protection 

The federal Equal Protection Clause guarantees 

that each individual be afforded equal protection under 

the law by the states. Of course, state legislation 

must often categorize or classify individuals or groups 

and may affect certain groups unevenly. Such classi­

fications are not inherently invalid under the Equal 

Protection Clause. Broadly speaking, if a classifica­

tion made by a state statute is found to be "reason­

able" when analyzed under the tests established by the 

United States Supreme Court for that purpose, then the 

statute will be found valid for purposes of the Equal 

Protection Clause. The validity of a state statute 

under the Equal Protection Clause is determined by the 

application of one of three different tests. 

If a state statutory classification does not 

involve identifiable minority groups traditionally the 

target of discrimination and disadvantage and does not 

infringe on the exercise of a "fundamental right" then 

it will be held valid if the classification made is 

rationally related to a legitimate state 

Graham v. Richardson, 403 U.S. 365, (1971). 

interest. 

This first 

test, the "rational basis" test, is the test most often 

applied to state statutes. Under this test the burden 

3 



.., ,) *. 

to establish that there is no rational basis for the 

challenged statute's classification is on the individu­

al who has made that claim. 

The second test is said to "heighten" the standard 

of review used on statutes to which it is applicable 

because the statutes either burden a fundamental right 

or involve a classification of an identifiable minority 

group. That test is applied to any statute that 

explicitly classifies individuals on the basis of race, 

alienage, 

classes" ) 

religion, 

and to 

or national ·origin (the " suspect 

any statute that creates a 

classification that infringes on the exercise of a 

fundamental right. Under this test, overt 

classifications 

presumption of 

involving suspect classes 

purposeful discrimination 

create a 

and are 

Antonio reviewed under "strict scrutiny" . San 

.::.I_n __ d __ e ..... p_e_n_d_e __ n=----t_S_c_h_o_o_l_D_l_· ...;..s_t_r_i_c_t_v-:..._R_o_d_r_i ...... g __ u_e_z , 411 U. S • 1, 

(1973) . A statute that is found to discriminate 

against the "suspect classes" is rarely found valid. 

In order to uphold a statute that infringes on a 

fundamental right, or sets up a suspect class, the 

state must show that the statute is necessary to carry 

out a compelling state interest and that less 

restrictive alternatives carrying out the interest are 

not available. Dunn v. Blumstein, 405 U.S. 330, 

(1972) . 

The second or intermediate test is applied when 

the statute under analysis involves a classification of 

a group that is not considered a "suspect class" but 

that is a group that has been traditionally disad­

vantaged. This is the test that is applied to classi­

fications based on sex. Reed v. Reed, 404 U.S. 71, 

(1971). Frontiero v. Richardson, 411 U.S. 677, (1973). 
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A statute that involves gender-based classifications is 

valid under this test if it can be shown that the 

classification bears a close and substantial relation­

ship to important, valid governmental objectives. The 

burden is on the state to make this showing. Kirchberg 

v. Feenstra, 450 U.S. 455, (1980). 

A subcategory of statutes to which either the 

second or third test may apply are those statutes that 

appear neutral but have a disproportionate adverse 

impact on either a suspect class or a traditionally 

disadvantaged class. To be held inval~d, a statute of 

this type must first be shown to be discriminatory and 

to have been enacted for a discriminatory purpose. 

Washington v. Davis, 426 U.S. 229, (1976), Arlington 

Heights v. Metropolitan Housing Dev. Corp., 429, U.S. 

252, (1977). If no such purpose is shown, the statute 

will be upheld. 

2. State Equal Protection 

Art. II, §4 of the Montana Constitution guarantees 

equal protection of the laws and prohibits discrimina­

tion on the basis of "race, color, sex, culture, social 

origin or condition, or political or religious ideas." 

Generally speaking, in its interpretation of this 

section, the Montana Supreme Court has applied an 

analysis similar to that applied by the United States 

Supreme Court under the federal Equal Protection 

Clause. Montana Land Title Assln. v. First Am. Title, 

167 M 471, 539 P 2d 711, (1975), Tipco Corp. v. City of 

Billings, 642 P 2d 1074, 39 St. Rep. 600 (1982). 

However, the Montana 

broader in scope than 

Clause has so far been 

constitutional provision is 

the federal Equal Protection 

found to be. The specific 

prohibitions against discrimination based on sex, 

social origin and political ideas may result in the 

application of a heightened test to statutes which 

involve classifications in this area. For example, 
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although the Montana Supreme Court has not yet so 

stated in cases in which a claim of sex discrimination 

has been raised, there is legal basis for the Court to 

rule that specific inclusion of sex in this provision 

means that classifications based on gender are "sus­

pect" under Montana state law and thus subject to the 

strict scrutiny test. See Montana Constitutional 

Convention Official Transcripts, p. 1642. 

Thus, generally speaking, a statute that clas­

sifies is subject to review under the federal Equal 

Protection Clause as well as under Art. II, § 4 of the 

Montana Constitution. 

B. ANALYSIS OF EMPLOYMENT PREFERENCE OPTIONS 

1. Options Generally 

It is assumed here that Equal Protection law is 

relevant to at least three types of statutory classi­

fication that may be involved in employment preference 

legislation. These are: first, classifications 

created by a statute setting forth the group of employ­

ees who are entitled to a preference; second, classi­

fications created by a statute setting forth the group 

of employers who must apply the preference; and third, 

classifications created by a statute setting forth the 

group of positions within an entity to which the 

preference is applicable. 

2. Classification of Employees 

A statute that extends an employment preference of 

any type to certain groups necessarily sets up two 

categories f the class or classes who are entitled to 

the preference and the class or classes who are not 

entitled to the preference, the latter thus being 

disadvantaged by its existence. For this discussion it 

is assumed that future legislation may extend some 

preference 

persons. 

to veterans, spouses, 

a. Federal Equal Protection 

and handicapped 



i. Veterans 

As a matter of federal law the Supreme 

Court upheld the validity under the Equal 

Protection Clause of a state statute giving 

an absolute preference to veterans who as a 

group were almost all male, against a claim 

of sex discrimination in Personnel Adminis-

trator of Mass. v. Feeney, 442 u.S. 256, 

(1983). Two aspects of that decision are 

noteworthy. First, the Court ruled that 

although the facially neutral. statute had had 

a disproportionate adverse effect on women, 

the classification created by the statute was 

neither gender-based nor motivated by a 

discriminatory intent. Second, the Court 

ruled that for the purpose of determining the 

existence of discriminatory intent the degree 

of preference (i.e., whether absolute or 

limited) extended is not relevant. 

In decisions relevant to each of the 

classes mentioned under this heading, the 

United States Supreme Court has ruled that a 

right of governmental employment is not 

considered a fundamental right for purposes 

of the 

Massachusetts 

427 U.S. 307, 

Equal 

Bd. of 

(1975) . 

Protection 

Retirement v. 

clause. 

Murgia, 

ii. Spouses of Veterans 

It is unlikely that a classification 

made between spouses of veterans and 

non-spouses of veterans would disadvantage a 

suspect class or infringe upon a fundamental 

right, so such a classification would 

probably be tested under the rational basis 

test. Although that test is not difficult to 
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meet, a problem may exist in the breadth of 

the class of spouses of 

spouses of all veterans, 

veterans (e.g., 

only disabled 

veterans, only those veterans who cannot 

themselves use a preference, etc.). In 

evaluating whether or not there is a rational 

relationship between a statutory classifica­

tion and its stated purpose, courts sometimes 

examine the scope of the class affected. It 

is settled that a class need not be drawn 

with mathematical exactitude. However, there 

have been cases that held that a class was so 

broad that the causal connection between the 

statutory classification and its purpose was 

too remote. 

iii. Handicapped Persons 

Here, too, the classifications made 

between handicapped and non-handicapped 

persons is not likely to trigger heightened 

review. Assuming that enhancement of employ­

ment of handicapped persons is a valid state 

interest and that the statute accomplishes 

that purpose, this classification could 

probably withstand the rational basis test. 

b. State Equal Protection 

i. Veterans 

In this discussion it is assumed that 

for the purpose of application of state equal 

protection law, a veterans' employment 

preference does not infringe on a fundamental 

right and that the only class involved that 

may be "suspect" under state law is the class 

of females. It is further assumed that the 

issue of most concern here is whether a 

veterans' employment preference is 
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discrimination based on sex under state 

constitutional law. 

The following 

that may be helpful 

are some considerations 

this issue. In view 

to 

of 

a determination 

the variables 

of 

of 

proof, and unsettled issues of the law, it is 

difficul t to state with certainty whether a 

veterans' preference employment statute is 

valid against a state constitutional law 

claim of sex discrimination. 

As was stated earlier, the Feeney case 

establishes that as a matter of federal law, 

a veterans' employment preference that is 

neutral on its face and has a disproportion­

ate adverse impact on women but that was not 

enacted for a discriminatory purpose is valid 

under the federal Equal Protection Clause. 

Therefore the issue here is whether the 

Montana Constitution is sufficiently 

different from the United States Constitution 

to warrant a finding that an employment 

preference for veterans that is valid under 

the federal Constitution is a violation of 

state equal protection law. 

In Crabtree v. Montana State Library, 40 

St. Rep. 963 (1983), the Montana Supreme 

Court, in comparing the Massachusetts statute 

upheld in Feeney to the Montana employment 

preference statute, stated that "the Montana 

statute is even further from running afoul of 

equal.protection considerations" 40 St. Rep. 

963, 968. This may have settled the issue. 

It should be noted, however, as was stated in 

the concurring opinion in Crabtree, that the 

parties to the case did not raise the issue 

of sex discrimination in the district court 

or on appeal. The issue was raised in 
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amicus briefs. The portion of Crabtree that 

analyzes the sex discrimination issue is cer­

tainly highly significant to a discussion on 

Montana law in this area. However, in view 

of the particular circumstances of Crabtree's 

statements on sex discrimination, it is 

possible the issue will be raised and ad­

dressed again in the future. 

It is assumed here that in a future case 

the Supreme Court may decide to reexamine the 

issue. If that assumption is incorrect then 

Crabtree will have settled the matter. 

If the matter is reexamined there is 

legal basis (assuming proper proof) for the 

argument that a veterans' employment prefer­

ence statute has a disproportionate adverse 

impact on the class of females, a potentially 

"suspect" class and that the state cannot 

show the law is justified by a compelling 

state interest. However, a ruling of this 

nature would be a departure from the United 

States Supreme Court's analysis of this issue 

in Feeney. Basic to the Feeney decision was 

the court's application of the Davis "intent" 

rule, i. e., that a facially gender-neutral 

statute that has a disproportionate adverse 

impact on females will be held valid unless 

it is shown that the state intended to 

discriminate in enacting the statute. (See 

Washington v. Davis discussion in A. 1.) The 

United States Supreme Court has also applied 

this rule to statutes that while facially 

neutral have a disproportionate adverse 

impact on a particular race. Race, of 

course, is a "suspect" class under the 

10 



federal Constitution. Therefore, under the 

Feeney approach, the fact that sex may be a 

"suspect class" under the Montana 

Constitution is not relevant to the issue of 

whether the statute is valid. The Montana 

Supreme Court has had occasion to apply the 

Davis intent rule and chose to do so in 

upholding a statute challenged on Equal 

Protection grounds. Fitzpatrick v. State of 

Montana, 38 St. Rep. 1448, 1455 (1981). If 

the Feeney rule is applied and no intent to 

discriminate is shown, then the issue of the 

reasonableness of a classification involving 

a "suspect" class is never reached. 

if a determination is made 

However, 

that the 

dimensions of the state constitutional 

provision that are different from the federal 

Equal Protection provision mandate that the 

Feeney requirement of intent need not apply, 

then it is more likely that a solid claim of 

sex discrimination could be advanced. In an 

analagous situation, in Martinez v. 

Yellowstone County Welfare Dept., 38 St. Rep. 

474, 

that 

(1981), the Montana Supreme Court ruled 

when a claimant subject to facially 

neutral but factually discriminatory 

employment practices establishes a prima 

facie case of racial discrimination in 

employment under the Montana Human Rights 

law, illegal discrimination will be found 

unless the employer presents evidence 

establishing a legitimate nondiscriminatory 

reason for the action taken and that no proof 

of discriminatory intent will be required. 

It should be noted here that the court 

adopted the reasoning of cases decided under 

11 
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Title VII of the federal Civil Rights Act in 

employment discrimination because this was a 

state employment discrimination case similar 

to those brought under Title VII. Title VII 

does not require proof of discriminatory 

intent if a prima facie case of discrimina­

tion has been established. Thus the rule 

used in Martinez may not be extended beyond 

that area of law. 

A final consideration is the impact of 

Art. II, § 35. For discussion of this 

section, see i tern III of this memo, which 

follows. 

ii. Spouses of Veterans 

Although in some instances 

discrimination on the basis of marital status 

is prohibited under the Montana Human Rights 

law, marital status discrimination is not 

specifically prohibited by Art. II, § 4 of 

the Montana Constitution. Thus, the analysis 

of this issue under the state constitution 

would probably not be different from that 

made under the federal constitution. 

iii. Handicapped Persons 

The Montana Human Rights law also 

prohibits, in some instances, discrimination 

based on mental or physical handicap, but 

this group is not specifically protected by 

Art. II, § 4 of the Montana Constitution. 

Thus, here too, there is nothing in the state 

constitution that calls for an analysis 

different from that called for under the 

federal Equal Protection Clause. 

3. Classification of Employers and Positions 

12 



It is possible that future legislation may 

create statutory classific'ations in the area of 

employers, or entities to which an employment 

preference is or is not applicable. For example, 

a decision could be made to exempt school dis­

tricts from the coverage of the employment prefer­

ence law. Further, a decision may be made to 

create statutory classifications within employers 

by setting up classes of employees to which an 

employment preference is or is not applicable. 

For example, a decision could be made to apply an 

employment preference statute to school districts 

but to exempt teachers from its coverage. 

Thus far no cases have been found that 

indicate that classifications of this nature would 

be subject to a review other than that required 

under the rational basis test. Assuming that such 

classifications were in fact rationally related to 

a legitimate state interest, they would be valid 

under both federal and state equal protection law. 

III. CONSTITUTIONAL PROVISION FAVORING VETERANS 

Montana Constitution, Article II, section 35 provides that 

"the people declare that Montana servicemen, servicewomen, and 

veterans may be given special considerations determined by the 

legislature." 

This provision has never been interpreted and its effect, 

particularly in relation to other provisions of the Montana 

Constitution, is an open question. The provision was proposed by 

Constitutional Convention delegate Mike McKeon. In the con­

vention's minutes he is credited with the statement that "I think 

that we should include a section of this nature in the Bill of 

Rights to give the Legislature an impetus to try and help these 

individuals". 

13 



Standing alone, the provision does not appear to grant any 

benefits or to conflict with any provision of the state or 

federal constitution. It appears to encourage the legislature, 

in its discretion but acting within state and federal constitu­

tional parameters, to enact legislation giving specia.l consid­

erations to veterans, and it is such legislation that would be 

subject to challenge under the state or federal constitution 

should it appears to violate a provision of one of them. Howev­

er, in construing the Montana equal protection clause as against 

a veterans' preference law, section 35 might be interpreted as 

itself providing a rational basis for the creation of two special 

classes of people, servicemen and servicewomen, and veterans. 

The power granted the legislature to give these classes special 

considerations is one that the legislature already had. The 

current preference for veterans was enacted long before this 

provision became law, and though all states have a veterans' 

employment preference law, only a few have such a provision in 

their constitution. 

IV. CONFLICT WITH FEDERAL LAWS GOVERNING 
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY 

Just because a proposed statute giving certain veterans and 

disabled civilians preference in public employment may not be 

held to violate the equal protection clause of the 14th Amendment 

obviously does not mean that there may not be other conflicts 

with federal laws, particularly those statutes, regulations, and 

executive orders adopted to ensure equal employment opportunity 

in state or local employment and those governing federal contract 

compliance. Where such a conflict exists, a job applicant 

disappointed under the state preference statute may use federal 

law to reverse the effect of the state preference statute and 

possibly invoke other remedies as well. The following analysis 

demonstrates whether any conflict between a Montana 

veterans'/disabled civilian's preference statute and federal law 

or regulations governing equal employment opportunity has been 

found or presumed. 

14 
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ANALYSIS 

A. MERIT SYSTEM COUNCIL 

The Merit System Council is a state program established by 

statute (2-15-1006) and by rule (Title 2, chap. 23, ARM) under 

the authority of 2-18-105, MCA, as a "condition of participation 

in [federal] assistance programs" as prescribed by P.L. 91-648, 

the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 USC §§4 702, et 

seq.), and implementing regulations (5 CFR part 900). As a 

condi tion of receipt of federal funds, the Act requires states 

and political subdivisions to adhere to six Congressional find­

ings that constitute "merit principles" governing the selection, 

advancement, and retention of employees. Several of these 

principles are: 

"(1) recruiting, selecting, advancing employees on the basis 

of their relative ability, knowledge and skill; 

* * * 

(4) retaining employees on the basis of the adequacy of 

their performance; 

(5) fair treatment without regard to race .... or sex 

* * *" 

Although the Act also contains a statement (42 USC 4702) 

indicating an intent by the Congress to allow states to "run 

their own program", there are no cases at the federal or state 

level applying the merit principles in light of any veterans' 

preference laws or in light of the statement of intent. Some 

conflict with at least the spirit if not the intent of the 

Federal Act and the merit principles established by rule (5 CFR 

900.601) is presumed. To the extent that a veteran's preference 

statute conflicts with the administrative rules of the Council 

(e.g., ARM 2.23.601 "Discrimination Prohibited"), the rules 

should be repealed or amended. 

B. AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PROGRAMS 

Federal requirements for affirmative action to correct the 

effects of past discrimination and prevent present and future 

discrimination by the adoption of programs calculated, usually, 
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to increase the number of women and minority group employees, may 

arise voluntarily, by contract, or by court order. They may also 

arise by state law (see below). Whatever the mechanism, the 

federal requirement for such a program and the federal guidelines 

of the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (29 CFR part 1608) 

have as their primary authority Section 713 of Title VII of the 

Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 USC 20000e-12). Because Title VII 

contains in section 712 (42 USC 20000e-11) its own exemption for 

federal, state and local veteran's preference laws, affirmative 

action programs based upon Title VII may contain provisions 

required by state law exempting veterans from their coverage. 

Affirmative action programs may also, and in Montana do, 

arise by operation of state law. Executive Order 24-81 (October 

13, 1981) required the Department of Administration to implement 

an equal employment opportunity program by administrative rule. 

To the extent that such rules and any implemented statute con­

flict with any veterans'/disabled civilians' preference law, they 

may and should be amended or repealed. 

C. Title VI, CIVIL RIGHTS ACT OF 1964 

Section 601 of the 1964 Civil Rights Act (42 USC 20000d) 

prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, or national 

origin "under any program or activity receiving Federal financial 

assistance". Since the decision in Regents of the University of 

California v. Bakke, 438 U.S. 265 (1978) it is fairly clear that 

Title VI proscribes only that state conduct that would violate 

the equal protection clause of the 14th Amendment (see discussion 

of equal protection, Item II). 

D. TITLE VII, CIVIL RIGHTS ACT OF 1964 

Section 703 of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 USC 

200003-2), which prohibits a discriminatory effect even if there 

is no wrongful intent, is modified by an express exemption for 

veterans' preference laws (see discussion on affirmative action 

programs, supra). The exemption, however, applies only to Title 

VII and not to Title VI or other EEO statutes or programs. 
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E. CIVIL RIGHTS ACT OF 1866 (AS AMENDED) 

The 1866 Civil Rights Act (42 USC 1981) requires all persons 

to be granted the same "equal benefits of all laws ... as is 

enjoyed by white citizens". Like Title VI of the 1964 Civil 

Rights Act, this statute may be used to prevent racial dis­

crimination by a state only where both a discriminatory effect 

and a discriminatory intent are found. It is presumed therefore 

that whether a discriminatory intent exists as to enactment of a 

veterans' preference statute will be governed by the same consid­

erations as intent under the equal protection clause of the 14th 

Amendment (as applied in Personnel Administrator of Massachusetts 

v. Feeney, 442 U.S. 256 (1979) (hereafter "Feeney", see dis­

cussion of equal protection, Item II) . 

F. AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT OF 1967 

)' ,~ 

Section 4 of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 

1967 (29 USC §623) prohibits discrimination against an applicant 

for employment because of an individual's age, and is, like those 

laws prohibiting sex discrimination, important because conditions 

of military service such as time of service may, like the oppor­

tunity to serve at all, determine whether one becomes a "veteran" 

under the law. This statute, like Title VI, requires proof of an 

unlawful intent and employment actions under a veterans' prefer­

ence statute would therefore most likely be judged in accordance 

with Feeney. 

G. VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION ACT OF 1973 

Section 504 of the Vocational Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 

USC §694) provides that no "otherwise qualified" handicapped 

person may be, solely by reason of his handicap, excluded from, 

be denied the benefits of or subjected to discrimination under 

any program receiving federal financial assistance. This stat­

ute, like Title VII, requires no showing of an intent to discrim­

inate. Pushkin v. Regents of the University of Colorado, 658 F2 

1372 (CA 10, 1981). As such, a provision for an employment 

preference for the handicapped is an advisable component of any 
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state veterans' preference statute, so as not to require continu­

ous legal action by handicapped persons. A clear difference 

exists between the federal statute and the current Montana 

program, however, in that under federal law mentally handicapped 

persons are included within the definition of a "handicapped 

individual" (29 USC § 706 (7)) but are excluded under the guide­

lines adopted by the Department of Social and Rehabilitation 

Services for administration of the certification program under 

10-2-203(1). The federal definition is also somewhat broader in 

general. 

H. REGULATIONS OF THE OFFICE OF FEDERAL CONTRACT COMPLIANCE 

Under the authority of Executive Order 11246 (30 Fr 12319) 

the Secretary of the U.S. Department of Labor has adopted rules 

(41 CFR part 60) prohibiting discrimination based on race, color, 

religion, sex or national origin and requiring that all persons 

be given an equal employment opportunity with all federal con­

tractors entering into contracts with the United States for more 

than $10,000.00. The rules apply to state and local contractors 

with the United States and apply to initial hiring, promotions, 

demotions, transfers, and layoffs. No exceptions have been 

provided for veterans and because no cases have been found 

balancing the requirements of state or national veterans' prefer­

ence laws with the rules, it is prudent to assume that some 

conflict exists. 

I. VIETNAM VETERANS' EMPLOYMENT RIGHTS 

Section 507 of the Veterans' Rehabilitation and Education 

Amendments of 1980 and section 310 of the Veterans' Compensation, 

Education and Employment Amendments of 1982 (38 USC § 2012) 

require that any contract in an amount over $10,000.00 for 

procurement of personal property and nonpersonal services between 

any agency of the United States and any other party must contain 

a provision requiring the second party to take "affirmative 

action to employ and advance in employment" certain disabled 

veterans and veterans of the Vietnam era. Because these statutes 
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and implementing regulations (41 CFR part 60-250) apply to state 

and local governments and could require preference of Vietnam and 

certain other disabled veterans over the majority of veterans as 

a whole, and because the waiver contained in Title VII of the 

1964 Civil Rights Act does not apply to affirmative action 

programs instituted under other authority, some conflict with the 

federal law is presumed. 

J. PUBLIC WORKS EMPLOYMENT 

The Public Works Employment Act of 1976 provides grants to 

state and local government for the construction and repair of 

public works. Section 107 of the Act (42 USC § 6706) requires 

the adoption of regulations to "assure special consideration" for 

the employment of disabled and Vietnam era veterans, and section 

207 of the Act (42 USC § 6727) prohibits discrimination on 

account of race, color, national origin, or sex. Because the 

requirement for "special consideration" for Vietnam era and 

disabled veterans may require preference of those veterans at the 

expense of others, and because (of a lack of case law) it is 

unknown whether the nondiscrimination provisions require a 

showing of an intent to discriminate, some conflict with the 

federal law is presumed. 

V. BARRING PREFERENCE TO THOSE WHO REFUSE TO 
SERVE IN MILITARY OR TAKE UP ARMS 

Any veterans' preference law that would deny the preference 

to persons who refuse to serve on active military duty or refuse 

to take up arms, as does the current Montana law (section 

10-2-205 (1), MCA), might be subjected to attack on grounds of 

infringement of rights to free exercise of religion (First 

Amend., U.S. Const.; Art. II, sec. 5, Mont. Const.) and to 

freedom from discrimination based on religious or political 

beliefs (Fourteenth Amend., U.S. Const.; Art. II, sec. 4, Mont. 

Const.). In 50 USC App. Sec. 456(j), Congress has exempted from 

military service those persons who by reason of religious train­

ing and belief are opposed to participation in war in any form; 
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such persons are classified as 1-0, conscientious objectors, and 

must perform a two-year alternative service in civilian work 

contributing to maintenance of the national health, safety, or 

interest. The same law also provides for an exemption from 

combatant service for those who cannot conscientiously take up 

arms but whose beliefs do not preclude active noncombatant 

mili tary service ~ such persons are classified l-A-O, conscien­

tious objectors. 

In Johnson v. Robison, 415 U.S. 361 (1974), the u.S. Supreme 

Court upheld federal statutes that deny veterans' educational 

benefits to 1-0 conscientious objectors who have performed 

alternative civilian service. Under these statutes, alternative 

service is not considered "active duty" and thus benefits are 

denied. 38 U. S . C . Sec. 1652 (a) (1), 38 U. S . C . Sec. 101 (21). The 

Court found that this discrimination is not a denial of equal 

protection because quantitative and qualitative differences 

between alternative civilian service and military service form a 

rational basis having a fair and substantial relation to the 

purposes of the statute, which are to compensate for disruption 

of civilian life, to aid in readjustment to civilian life, and to 

make military service more attractive. There would appear to be 

a similar "rational basis" for denial of a veterans' employment 

preference to 1-0 conscientious objectors. The Court further 

held that the federal statute did not abridge the right to free 

exercise of religion because, while the first amendment prohibits 

governmental regulation of religious beliefs, as such, and 

interference with dissemination of religious ideas, it does not 

prohibit incidental burdens on the exercise of religion when 

justified by substantial governmental interests. It seems likely 

that denial of an employment preference would be held to be an 

"incidental burden" similar to the withholding of educational 

benefits. See also Darnell v. Township of Moorestown, 167 N.J. 

Super. 16, 400 A. 2d 492 (1979), following Johnson v. Robison, 

supra, and upholding a state law denying a $50 tax deduction to 

conscientious objector alternative service performers. 
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However, unlike 1-0 conscientious objectors who perform 

alternative civilian service, l-A-O conscientious objectors and 

servicemen who become conscientious objectors while in the 

military and receive 1-0 discharges have actually served on 

active duty in the military. In Reynolds v. Dukakis, 441 F. 

Supp. 646 (D.C. Mass. 1977) the Court struck down a Massachusetts 

statute that denied veterans' benefits, including employment 

preference, to any person who received a 1-0 conscientious 

objector discharge. The Court reasoned that the Hassachusetts 

statute was in direct conflict with federal law and policy which 

provide a 

obtain an 

procedure 

honorable 

for in-service 

discharge and 

conscientious objectors to 

thereby to obtain federal 

veterans' benefits. The Court also noted that the Massachusetts 

statute appeared to have serious equal protection problems in 

that it would deny benefits to a person honorably discharged as a 

conscientious objector but would not deny benefits to one who was 

honorably discharged as unsuitable due to alcohol abuse, person­

ali ty disorder, aberrant sexual tendencies, unsanitary habits, 

financial. irresponsibility, apathy, or defective attitude. The 

Reynolds court expressly distinguished Johnson v. Robison, supra, 

on the basis of the plaintiff's active military duty as opposed 

to alternative civilian service. The Johnson court makes specif­

ic reference to the fact that l-A-O conscientious objectors 

perform active military duty and are eligible for federal veter­

ans' benefits, and none of that court's reasoning in upholding 

the denial of benefits to alternative service performers would 

seem to apply to the denial of any veteran's benefit to conscien­

tious objectors who have served in active military duty. 

In conclusion, although no cases directly on point were 

found, it appears that a veterans' preference law which applies 

only to those who have served in the armed forces or on active 

military duty, thereby excluding 1-0 conscientious objectors who 

have performed alternative civilian service (see section 

10-2-202(1), MCA) , would be upheld. However, a veterans' prefer­

ence law that would deny eligibility to a person who was a l-A-O 

conscientious objector or a serviceman that received a 1-0 
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conscientious objector discharge, even though he fulfills that 

law's active duty requirement, would be highly suspect as being 

in conflict with federal law and a denial of equal protection; if 

that portion of section 10-2-205(1), MCA, which denies the 

preference "to any person who refused to serve on active duty in 

the military service to which attached" were applied to deny the 

preference to a person who received a 1-0 conscientious objector 

discharge or that portion which denies preference "to any person 

who refused ... to take up arms in the defense of the United 

States" were applied to deny a preference to a 1-A-0 conscien­

tious objector, such portions may be held invalid. 

VI. RESIDENCE REQUIREMENTS 

A requirement that a person must reside in the state for a 

certain period of time before a preference is claimed is looked 

upon with disfavor by ,the courts and was found by the courts of 

Minnesota and Massachusetts to violate the United States Consti­

tution because it violated the right to travel interstate and 

denied equal protection of the law because there was no rational 

basis for the requirement. Carter v. Gallagher, 337 F. Supp. 626 

(D. Minn. 1971); Stevens v. Campbell, 332 F. Supp. 102 (D. Mass. 

1971). A requirement that a person claiming a veteran's 

preference must have resided in the state at the time he entered 

the armed forces has been upheld in the state of New York. 

Gianotasio v. Kaplan, 142 Misc. 611, 255 N.Y.S. 102 (1931); 

August v. Bronstein, 369 F. Supp. 190 (S.D. N.Y. 1974), aff'd. 

417 u.S. 901 (1974). 

A provision that one claiming a preference for a job with a 

local government, county, or local political subdivision of the 

state (such as a school district) must be a resident of that 

entity would not run afoul of the federal right to travel inter-

state. It would be open to challenge under the Montana Consti-

tution's provision that no person may be denied equal protection 

of the laws, on the ground that the requirement is not rationally 

related to a valid state purpose sought to be served by the law. 
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In this regard the analogy to the Minnesota and Massachusetts 

cases finding a state residency durational requirement in vio­

lation of the federal equal protection clause is clear. This 

discussion does not relate to a requirement that the preferred 

person live in the area while working there after receiving the 

job in question; it relates only to a requirement that a person 

live in the area to be eligible to apply for a job covered by the 

preference law. 

VII. SEPARATION OF POWERS AND SIMILAR ISSUES 

A. GENERALLY 

The following quote from 63 Am. Jur. 2d section 39 (Public 

Officers and Employees) is generally applicable to Montana. "The 

legislature is generally empowered, and sometimes by express 

authorization of the constitution, to prescribe the qualifica­

tions for holding public office, or particular offices, including 

municipal offices, provided it does not thereby exceed its 

constitutional powers or impose conditions of eligibility incon­

sistent with constitutional provisions ... Where the constitution 

creates an office, but does not prescribe any specific qualifica­

tions for eligibility to it, the legislature has power to pre­

scribe qualifications for such constitutional office ... A regu­

lation on the subject inserted in the constitution operates as an 

implied restriction on the power of the legislature to impose 

additional or different qualifications. This is especially true 

in regard to offices created by the constitution itself, unless 

that instrument, expressly or impliedly , gives the legislature 

such power ... ln several instances the fact that the constitution, 

while silent as to any specific qualifications for the particular 

constitutional office in question, did prescribe qualifications 

or disqualifications for eligibility to office generally, and 

some specific qualifications for certain other constitutional 

offices, has been interpreted as meaning that the omission of 

specific qualifications for the particular office was deliberate 

on the part of the drawers of the constitution, and done with 
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intention that as to such office, only the general eligibility 

requirements of the constitution were to be imposed, the result 

being that the legislature was powerless to prescribe additional 

qualifications for eligibility to such constitutional of­

fice ... However, the legislature cannot enact arbitrary exclusions 

from office, and qualifications for office must have a rational 

basis, such as age, integrity, training, or perhaps, resi­

dence ... The right of a legislature to prescribe qualifications is 

not inconsistent with the executive power of appointment to 

office." 

The last sentence quoted above is crucial. What the legis­

lature cannot do in Montana is prescribe qualifications for 

office if the constitution already prescribes qualifications for 

that office. If the constitution does not prescribe qualifica­

tions for an office, or empowers the legislature to prescribe 

qualifications for the office (even if in addition to those 

prescribed by the constitution) the legislature has the power to 

prescribe qualifications for an office, including offices of the 

judicial and executive branches and including offices the gover­

nor appoints persons to. 

In State ex reI. Palagi v. Regan, 113 Mont. 343 (1942), a 

provision of the constitution that "any person qualified to vote 

at general elections and for state officers in this state, shall 

be eligible to any office therein except as otherwise provided in 

this constitution" was involved. The legislature had passed a 

law disqualifying certain persons from election or appointment to 

any office. The court stated that the question was whether a 

disqualification not included in the constitution could be added 

to the constitutional qualifications. The court said that it was 

well settled that statutes imposing qualifications or disquali­

fications additional to those stated in the constitution are void 

since they conflict with the constitutional prescription of the 

qualifications for office and that the constitutionally pre­

scribed qualifications necessarily included a prohibition upon 

the legislative power. The court ruled that "it is apparent that 

prohibitions need not be expressly made in the Constitution, for 
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a declaration of a fundamental right may be the equivalent of a 

prohibition against legislation impairing the right." 

B. GOVERNOR'S APPOINTMENTS 

If the constitution provides qualifications for an office 

and provides that the office is filled by appointment of the 

governor, the case law indicates that the legislature does not 

have the power to set further qualifications or disqualifications 

for the office. If an office is filled by appointment of the 

governor and the constitution does not set qualifications for the 

office, the legislature has the power to set qualifications for 

the office. The primary issue here is not one of infringement 

upon the power to appoint. The primary issue is when the legis-

lature may, and when it may not, set qualifications for an 

office. If it has power to set qualifications there is no 

infringement upon the power to appoint. 

C. THE JUDICIARY 

The law governing public officers generally (see A. GENERAL­

LY above) applies to jUdges. As with governor's appointments, 

there is no separation of powers problem in setting, by legis­

lation, qualifications or disqualifications for judges. The 

issue is again one of possible conflict with the constitution's 

delineation of qualifications or disqualifications. State ex 

reI. Anaconda Copper Mining Co. v. Clancy, 30 Mont. 529 (1904) 

related to a provision of the constitution stating qualifications 

for district court judge. The court ruled that "it is elementary 

that the legislature cannot impose any additional conditions to 

those enumerated above [in the constitutional provision] as a 

prerequisi te to any man's holding the office of district judge 

who might be elected or appointed to that office." Had the 

constitution set no qualifications the legislature could have 

done so. 

D. THE LEGISLATURE 

The legislature may bind itself and its staff to an employ-

ment preference law. A law made binding upon the lawmaker and 

its employees does not raise separation of powers problems 
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because one branch of the government is not infringing upon the 

constitutional powers of another branch. 

E. THE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM 

Article X, section 9, of the Montana Constitution, provides 

that "the government and control of the Montana university system 

is vested in a board of regents of higher education which shall 

have full power, responsibility, and authority to supervise, 

coordinate, manage and control the Montana university system". 

This provision is the subject of an article in 35 Mont. L. Rev. 

189 (1974). As pointed out in that article, states with similar 

constitutional provisions have; with the exception of one state, 

had the provision construed to grant the body governing the 

university system virtual autonomy from executive and legislative 

branch control and supervision and subject the governing body 

only to the express provisions of the state constitution applica­

ble to the university system. 

The key case on this subject appears to be Board of Regents 

v. Judge, 168 Mont. 433 (1975). The legislature had placed upon 

the appropriation of funds for the university system a condition 

that salary increases for the presidents of units of the system 

and for the commissioner of higher education could not exceed 5% 

in each year of the biennium. The court stated that "control 

over college president salaries is not a 'minor' matter. It does 

dictate university personnel policy ... Such a limitation on 

significant expenditures indicates a complete disregard for the 

Regents' constitutional power ... Inherent in the constitutional 

provision granting the Regents their power is the realization 

that the Board of Regents is the competent body for determining 

priori ties in higher education. An important priority is the 

hiring and keeping of competent personnel. The limitation set 

forth in Section 12(6), H.B. 271, specifically denies the Regents 

the power to functio(, effectively by setting its own personnel 

policies and determining its own priori ties. The condition is 

therefore, unconstitutional." This case is good authority for 

the proposition that an employment preference law may not be 

applied to the university system. 
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F. LOCAL GOVERNMENTS AND LOCAL POLITICAL SUBDIVISIONS OF THE 

STATE 

The provisions of the constitution relating to local govern­

ments and public schools contain language vesting in the legisla­

ture the power to legislate regarding them. The Montana Code 

Annotated contains numerous laws regulating them and the validity 

of such legislation is generally accepted by all. 

VIII. CONFLICTS WITH COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENTS 

Present provisions relating to veteran's preference and 

collective bargaining do not involve constitutional issues. 

Public employee collective bargaining agreements, under the 

provisions of Title 39, Chapter 31, MCA, and other related law, 

are concerned with certain "bargainable" items. Managerial 

decisions are retained by the public employer. All hiring 

decisions are management decisions 1 (39-31-303, MCA). Both the 

Crabtree decision and Jensen v. State (Cause No. BDV-83-706, 8th 

Judicial District, Cascade Co., Dated 19 September 1983) are 

concerned with managerial decisions pertaining to "hiring", and 

thus are not covered by collective bargaining agreements. 

Article II, section 31, Montana Constitution provides "No 

law impairing the obligation of contracts ... shall be passed 

by the legislature." In discussing contracts, "impairment" means 

"to weaken, to make worse, to lessen in power, diminish, to 

relax, or otherwise affect in an injurious manner." (Blacks Law 

Dictionary, 5th Ed. (1979). The Crabtree case applies to all 

present collective bargaining agreements as will any future 

Supreme Court decisions. Because the decision "interprets" the 

law in effect since 1921 and the decision isn't law "passed by 

1The exception would be the use of hiring halls operated by 

craft unions. The collective bargaining agreement specifies that 
./ 

the union chooses the craftsmen to be employed in certain jobs. 

Inquiry has revealed no such contracts with public agencies in 

the state. 
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the legislature" no impairment of contract has been wrought by 

the Supreme Court. Thus if the absolute preference for "appoint­

ment and employment" (10-2-203 (1), MCA) set forth in Crabtree 

preempts such non-managerial collective bargaining subjects as 

seniority for promotions, reductions-in-force, layoffs, and 

rehire after layoffs, any legislative relaxation of the 

strictures of absolute preference operates not as an impairment 

but as a benefit. 

If however Crabtree doesn't reach such matters, and legis­

lation does encompass them, there may be some impairment of 

contracts based upon individual analysis of the provision. In 

such an event the provision could be declared unconstitutional 

and former veteran's preference provisions would apply. A clause 

providing for exemption for current collective bargaining agree­

ments could be written to be contingent upon a finding that 

present law isn't more restrictive than the new enactment. 

IX. JUDICIAL APPOINTMENT OF PREFERRED PERSON 

IMPROPERLY DENIED A JOB 

In Application of O'Sullivan, 117 Mont. 295, 158 P. 308 

(1945) the Montana Supreme Court found the following provision of 

the veterans' and disabled civilians' employment preference law 

to be an unconstitutional delegation by the legislature to the 

judiciary of the executive branch (of the state or local govern­

ment) power of appointment becaus~ the power delegated was in no 

manner connected with the operations of the judiciary: 

Any judge in said court shall have original jurisdic­
tion to determine whether said applicant shall be 
preferred for appointment and to issue its order 
directing and ordering said appointing authority to 
employ said applicant, ... 

This provision was subsequently deleted from the law. The 

holding of this case still stands and appears to bar as a remedy 

for an improper failure to hire a preferred person a grant of 

authority to the courts to order the person's appointment to the 
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position. The case is the lead case in a veterans' preference in 

employment law article in 161 ALR 494. 

X. RETROACTIVE LEGISLATION 

A. GENERAL 

The words "retrospective" and "retroactive" as applied to 

laws are synonymous and may be used interchangeably. A law is 

retrospective in a legal sense which takes away or impairs vested 

rights acquired under existing laws or creates a new obligation, 

imposes a new duty, or attaches a new disability in respect to 

transactions already past. City of Harlem v. St. Highway Commis­

s ion, 149M 281, 284, 425 P 2d 718 (1967). 

The Legislature is free so far as civil matters are con­

cerned to pass any retroactive laws which do not impair the 

obligations of contracts or interfere with any vested rights. 

Vested means accrued, completed, and consummated. There is no 

vested right in a mere expectancy. Vested rights may sometimes 

be reached by retrospective legislation that is enacted as a 

reasonable exercise of the police power. Police power is the 

inherent power of the state to prescribe reasonable regulations 

to preserve the public order, health, safety, and morals. 

In interpreting retroactive laws, courts must consider the 

reasons advanced as justification for retroactive application of 

a statute to determine if it is constitutionally permissible. 

The Legislature can provide for retroactive application of a law 

when it has a reasonable basis for doing so. County of Los 

Angeles v. Superior Court, 402 P.2d 868, 871 (Cal. 1965). 

B. PREFERENCE NOT A VESTED RIGHT 

In the case of Lynch v. United States, 292 U.S. 571, 54 S. 

Ct. 840, 78 L. Ed. 1434 (1934), the Supreme Court held that war 

risk insurance policies were contracts creating vested rights. 

The court went on to say, "Pensions, compensation allowances, and 

privileges are gratuities. They involve no agreement of parties; 

and the grant of them creates no vested right. The benefits 
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conferred by gratuities may be redistributed or withdrawn at any 

time in the discretion of Congress." Id. at 576-577. 

Relying on Lynch, courts in New York in 1962 and Minnesota 

in 1972 held that statutes granting veterans' preference in 

public employment were not vested rights, but governmental 

gratuities which could be adjusted when and as the legislature 

saw fit. 

C. PREFERENCE SUBJECT TO RETROACTIVE LEGISLATION 

In his article, The Supreme Court and the Constitutionality 

of Retroactive Legislation, 73 Harvard L. Rev. 692 (1960), 

Charles B. Hochman states, "there are two special types of 

statutory rights which may be altered or repudiated at any time 

until the benefits conferred by them are actually received. The 

first of these embraces rights arising from statutes granting 

gratuities from the government.", at 724. 

Veterans' pensions has been held to be the bounties of 

government which Congress has the right to give, withhold, 

recall, or condition, at its discretion. Matter of Estate of 

Novotny, 446 F. Supp. 1027 (D.C.N.Y. 1978). 

D. STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS 

The legislature may provide a time period wi thin which a 

legal action to enforce a right must be brought to enforce 

demands where there was previously no period of limitation or 

which shortens the existing time of limitation. 12 Am. Jur. 2d 

Constitutional Law § 445. The legislature may reduce a statute 

of limitations and the new period applies to accrued causes of 

action provided a reasonable time is allowed wi thin which to 

assert the cause. Terry V. Anderson, 96 U.S. 628 (1877). 

The Montana Supreme Court has consistently followed this 

rule. The current statute of limitations under the preference 

law is probably two years. Judge Loble has ruled that it is not 

6 months. The legislature could shorten the statute of limita­

tions leaving a reasonable time for actions to be brought which 

would otherwise be barred. See Whitcraft v. Semenza, 145 M 94, 

399 P.2d 757 (1965) and cases cited therein. 
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E. CONCLUSION 

The legislature may amend the preference statute retroac­

tively, but if it chooses to do so it must be clearly stated in 

the legislation and its title. However, it is unclear whether 

the amendment may be applied to cases in which a judicial order 

requiring compliance with the existing law has already been 

issued, since in such a case it may be held that the right has 

already been consummated and is therefore vested. 

The legislature may also shorten the statute of limitations 

for bringing claims under the preference statute provided it 

leaves a reasonable time to bring actions after the effective 

date of the act. 

PREF2/ee/Memo 
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2. Title, line 8. 
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Insert: ·court report~r,· 
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12. Page 14, lines 8 through 10. 
Following: ·Repcal~r." on line 8. 
Strike: the remaindar of line 8 through -repealed" on line 10. 
Insert: "St!ctions 10-2-201 through 10-2-206, HCA, are repealed. 

This repeal applies retroactively to bar any claim of violation 
or application of 10-2-201 through 10-2-206 that has not be 
reduced to judgment, whether or not the judgment is final, on 
[the effective date of this act]. Claims under 10-2-201 
through 10-2-206 that have been reduced to judgment, whether or 
not the judgment is final, on [the effective date of this act] 
are enforceable. No claim for a violation of 10-2-201 through 
10-2-206 may be made under [section 8] of this act." 

13. Page 14, line 20. 
Strike: "subsection (3) (b)" 
Insert: "section 14" 

14. Page 14, line 23 through line 9 on page 15. 
Strike: ~ubsection (3) in its entirety. 

15. Page 15, line 10. 
Insert: "Section 17. Codification instruction. (1) Section 12 

is intended to be codified as an integral part of Title 49, 
chapter 2, and the provisions of Title 49, chapter 2 apply to 
section 12. 

(2) Section 13 is intended to be codified as an integral 
part of Ticle 49, chapter 3, nnd the provisions of Title 49, 
chapter 3 apply to section 13.-
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~lINUTES OF HEETING 

SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 
December 16, 1984 

The second executive session of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee during the First Special Session of the 48th 
Legislature was held on December 16, 1983 in Room 325 
of the State Capitol. The meeting was called to order 
by Chairman Jean A. Turnage. 

ROLL Call: All members were present. 

CONSIDERATION OF SENATE BILL NO.1. Senator Turnage 
asked Senator Stan Stephens, sponsor of Senate Bill No. 
1, to explain the bill to the committee. 

Senator Stephens said he didn't feel it was necessary 
to present any testimony on the bill because the bill 
was a simple repeal of the present employment 
preference act. He said he sponsored the bill because 
he believes that people should be hired on the basis of 
their qualifications for a job rather than on the basis 
of receiving preferential treatment. He noted that 
there is one amendment regarding retroactivity that he 
would ask the committee to consider and that would be 
the same amendment regarding retroactivity that the 
committee adopted when it considered Senate Bill No. 2 
during its meeting on December 13. 

Senator Stephens introduced Robert Durkee, 
representative of the Veterans of Foreign Wars (VFW). 
Hr. Durkee said that he is a registered lobbyist for 
the VFW and other groups, but that he is representing 
only the VFW on this bill. He said that the VFW 
supports Senate Bill No. 1 in theory, and he urged that 
the commi ttee give the bill favorable consideration. 
He said that House amendments to Senate Bill 2 resulted 
in a bill which his organization felt did nothing for 
the cause of the veteran. He added that many of the 
features of Senate Bill 2 benefited other groups, but 
because the veteran was "left out entirely", Senate 
Bill 2 is completely unacceptable to the VFW. Mr. 
Durkee said that the other veterans' groups may have 
supported the bill if there had been time to confer 
with their governing bodies, but the VFW had given its 
representatives carte blanche authority to act, 
depending upon the actions of the conference committee 
on Senate Bill No.2. He again urged the committee to 
give favorable consideration to Senate Bill No.1. 



Senate Judiciary Committee 
December 16, 1983 

Senator Galt said that because he had proposed the 
retroactivity amendment to Senate Bill 2, he would 
propose that the same amendment be adopted for Senate 
Bill 1. Senator Turnage asked David Niss, Counsel to 
the Committee, to explain the amendment. Mr. Niss 
explained that the amendment \V'ould provide that the 
repeal of the present employment preference act would 
be retroactive in barring any claim for violation or 
application of the preference if that claim had not 
been reduced to judgment, whether or not the judgment 
is final. The committee voted unanimously to adopt the 
amendment. . 

Senator Brown MOVED that Senate Bill 
Amended". The motion carried 5 3, 
Halligan, and Mazurek voting "no". 

1 "Do Pass as 
Senators Berg, 

There being no further business to be considered, the 
meeting was adjourned. 
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be amended as follows: 

1. Title, line 7. 
Following: -MCA1-
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2. Title, lines 7 and 8. 
Strike: "AND AN APP!.!CABIL!TY DATE-
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Senate Bill No. 1 
?aqe 2 

..................................... P.~~~~.~ ... 16.119 ...... 8.3 . 

3. Page 1, line 12. 
Following: -repealed.-
Insert: -This repeal applies retroactively to bar any claim of 

violation or application of 10-2-201 through 10-2-206 that has 
not been reduced to judqment, whether or not the jud~nt is 
final, on (the effective date of this act]. Claims under 
10-2-201 through 10-2-206 that have been reduced to judgment, 
whether or not the judgment is final, on [the effective date of 
this act) are enforceable. w 

4. Page 1, line 13. 
Strike: -(1)-

5. Page 1, lines 15 and 16. 
Strike: subsection (2) in its entirety. 

1'J':D AS 1\HENDED, DO PASS. 

STATE PUB. CO. Jean A. Turnage Chairman. 
Helena, Mont. 

vilf 



HINUTES OF r.mETING 
SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

December 16, 1984 

The second executive session of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee during the First Special Session of the 48th 
Legislature was held on December 16, 1983 in Room 325 
of the State Capitol. The meeting was called to order 
by Chairman Jean A. Turnage. 

ROLL Call: All members were present. 

CONSIDERATION OF SENATE BILL NO.1. Senator Turnage 
asked Senator Stan Stephens, sponsor of Senate Bill No. 
1, to explain the bill to the committee. 

Senator Stephens said he didn't feel it was necessary 
to present any testimony on the bill because the bill 
was a simple repeal of the present employment 
preference act. He said he sponsored the bill because 
he believes that people should be hired on the basis of 
their qualifications for a job rather than on the basis 
of receiving preferential treatment. He noted that 
there is one amendment regarding retroactivity that he 
would ask the committee to consider and that \vould be 
the same amendment regarding retroactivity that the 
committee adopted when it considered Senate Bill No. 2 
during its meeting on December 13. 

Senator Stephens introduced Robert Durkee, 
representative of the Veterans of Foreign Wars (VFW). 
Hr. Durkee said that he is a registered lobbyist for 
the VFW and other groups, but that he is representing 
only the VFW on this bill. He said that the VFW 
supports Senate Bill No. 1 in theory, and he urged that 
the committee give the bill favorable consideration. 
He said that House amendments to Senate Bill 2 resulted 
in a bill which his organization felt did nothing for 
the cause of the veteran. He added that many of the 
features of Senate Bill 2 benefited other groups, but 
because the veteran was "left out entirely", Senate 
Bill 2 is completely unacceptable to the VFW. Mr. 
Durkee said that the other veterans' groups may have 
supported the bill if there had been time to confer 
with their governing bodies, but the VFW had given its 
representatives carte blanche authority to act, 
depending upon the actions of the conference committee 
on Senate Bill No.2. He again urged the committee to 
give favorable consideration to Senate Bill No.1. 



Senate Judiciary Committee 
December 16, 1983 

Senator Galt said that because he had proposed the 
retroactivity amendment to Senate Bill 2, he would 
propose that the same amendment be adopted for Senate 
Bill 1. Senator Turnage asked David Niss, Counsel to 
the Committee, to explain the amendment. Mr. Niss 
explained that the amendment would provide that the 
repeal of the present employment preference act would 
be retroactive in barring any claim for violation or 
application of the preference if that claim had not 
been reduced to judgment, whether or not the judgment 
is final. The committee voted unanimously to adopt the 
amendment. 

Senator Brown MOVED that Senate Bill 
Amended" . The motion carried 5 3 , 
Halligan, and Mazurek voting "no". 

1 "Do Pass as 
Senators Berg, 

There being no further business to be considered, the 
meeting was adjourned . 

. ~hairman, Judiciary 
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ROLL CALL 

JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

48th LEGISLATIVE SESSION - - 198~ Date /)j; &/; 3 
I 5 -f ::;?e ( I Ct I S <:' 5 s I ~ i) 

NAME PRESENT ABSENT EXCUSED 

B~rq, Harry K. _ (D) 
~. 

Brown, Bob (R) 
~ 

Crippen, Bruce D. (R) 
~/ 

--

Daniels, M. K. (D) ~. 

Galt, Jack E. (R) 
.../' 

Halligan, Mike (D) (,/ 

Hazelbaker, Frank W. (R) V , 
Mazurek, Joseph P. (D) 

....... /. 

--

Shaw, James N. 
l../" 

(R) 

Turnage, Jean A. (R) l/ 
-



·.~, 
~. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

................ p..~.~~~.~.+. ... ~?f. ................... 19 .... ~~ .. 

MR ........ ?~~.~.t.q~~.t ............................. . 

We, your committee on ............................................................ ~~~;.<;;.~~q ................................................................ .. 

having had under consideration .............................................................................................. .s.~~.tg ... Bill No ........ l ...... . 

Respectfully report as follows: That ........................................................... , .............................. $.~~.~~~. Bill No ......... ~ ..... .. 

be amended as follows: 

1. Titlo, line 7. 
Following: -MeA;-
Insert: ·PROVIDING FOR PARTIAL RETROACTIVE EFFECT OF THE REPEAL;· 

2. Title, lines 7 and 8. 
Strike: -AND AN APPLICABILITY DATE-

.0 ............................................................................... ~ •••••••••• o •• o ••••• 

STATE PUB. CO. Chairman. 
Helena, Mont. .. 
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Senate Bill No. 1 
Page 2 

3. Page 1, line 12. 
Followinq: -repealed." 

..................................... ~~~ •. ~ ... 16.119 ...... 8.3. 

Insert: -This repeal applies retroactively to bar any claim of 
violation or application of 10-2-201 througb 10-2-206 that has 
not been reduced to judgment, whether or not the judgment is 
final, on (the effective date of this act]. Claims under 
10-2-201 through 10-2-206 that have been reduced to judgment, 
whether or not the judgment is final, on [the effective date of 
this act) are enforceable." 

4. Page 1, line 13. 
Strike: • (1). 

5. Page 1, lines 15 and 16. 
Strike: subsection (2) in its entirety. 

, 
1'~D AS AHENDED, DO PASS. 

STATE PUB. co. Jean A. Turnage 
Helena. Mont. 

Chairman. 


